Fill in this information to identify the case:			
Debtor	PGX Holdings, Inc.		
United States Ba	nkruptcy Court for the:	District of Delaware (State)	
Case number	23-10718		

## Official Form 410

Proof of Claim 04/22

Read the instructions before filling out this form. This form is for making a claim for payment in a bankruptcy case. Do not use this form to make a request for payment of an administrative expense. Make such a request according to 11 U.S.C. § 503.

**Filers must leave out or redact** information that is entitled to privacy on this form or on any attached documents. Attach redacted copies or any documents that support the claim, such as promissory notes, purchase orders, invoices, itemized statements of running accounts, contracts, judgments, mortgages, and security agreements. **Do not send original documents;** they may be destroyed after scanning. If the documents are not available, explain in an attachment.

A person who files a fraudulent claim could be fined up to \$500,000, imprisoned for up to 5 years, or both. 18 U.S.C. §§ 152, 157, and 3571.

Fill in all the information about the claim as of the date the case was filed. That date is on the notice of bankruptcy (Form 309) that you received.

P	Identify the Clair	n	
1.	Who is the current creditor?	257 East Salt Lake, LLC  Name of the current creditor (the person or entity to be paid for this claim)  Other names the creditor used with the debtor	
2.	Has this claim been acquired from someone else?	No Yes. From whom?	
3.	Where should notices and payments to the	Where should notices to the creditor be sent?  257 East Salt Lake, LLC	Where should payments to the creditor be sent? (if different)
	creditor be sent?	Ray Quinney Nebeker P.C. Attn: David H. Leigh	
	Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure (FRBP) 2002(g)	36 South State Street, Suite 1400 Salt Lake City, Utah 84111, US	
		Contact phone <u>801-323-3382</u>	Contact phone
		Contact email dleigh@rqn.com	Contact email
Uniform claim identifier for electronic payments in chapter 13 (if you use one):			one): 
4.	Does this claim amend one already filed?	No Yes. Claim number on court claims registry (if known) _	Filed on
5.	Do you know if anyone else has filed a proof of claim for this claim?	<ul><li>✓ No</li><li>✓ Yes. Who made the earlier filing?</li></ul>	

Official Form 410 Proof of Claim

charges required by Bankruptcy Rule 3001(c)(2)(A).  8. What is the basis of the claim?  Examples: Goods sold, money loaned, lease, services performed, personal injury or wrongful death, or credit of Attach redacted copies of any documents supporting the claim required by Bankruptcy Rule 3001(c). Limit disclosing information that is entitled to privacy, such as health care information.  Real Property Lease  9. Is all or part of the claim secured?  Yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.  Nature or property:  Real estate: If the claim is secured by the debtor's principle residence, file a Mortgage Proof of Claim Attachment (Official Form 410-A) with this Proof of Claim.  Motor vehicle Other: Describe:  Basis for perfection:  Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  Amount of the claim that is unsecured:  Amount should match the amount amount should match the amount amount should match the amount amount necessary to cure any default as of the date of the petition:  \$	6. Do you have any number	✓ No
What is the basis of the claim?  Examples: Goods sold, money loaned, lease, services performed, personal injury or wrongful death, or credit of Attach redacted copies of any documents supporting the claim required by Bankruptcy Rule 3001(c). Limit disclosing information that is entitled to privacy, such as health care information.  Real Property Lease  9. Is all or part of the claim secured?  No yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.  Nature or property:  Real estate. If the claim is secured by the debtor's principle residence, file a Mortgage Proof of Claim.  Motor vehicle  Other. Describe:  Basis for perfection:  Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  \$		Yes. Last 4 digits of the debtor's account or any number you use to identify the debtor:
Attach redacted copies of any documents supporting the claim required by Bankruptcy Rule 3001(c).  Limit disclosing information that is entitled to privacy, such as health care information.  Real Property Lease	7. How much is the claim?	□ No  Yes. Attach statement itemizing interest, fees, expenses, or other
Attach redacted copies of any documents supporting the claim required by Bankruptcy Rule 3001(c).  Limit disclosing information that is entitled to privacy, such as health care information.  Real Property Lease    No		Examples: Goods sold, money loaned, lease, services performed, personal injury or wrongful death, or credit card.
Real Property Lease    No   Yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.	ciaim?	Attach redacted copies of any documents supporting the claim required by Bankruptcy Rule 3001(c).
Secured?   No   Yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.		Limit disclosing information that is entitled to privacy, such as health care information.
Secured?   Secured?   No   Yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.		
Yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.   Nature or property:   Real estate: If the claim is secured by the debtor's principle residence, file a Mortgage Proof of Claim Attachment (Official Form 410-A) with this Proof of Claim.   Motor vehicle   Other. Describe:		Real Property Lease
Yes. The claim is secured by a lien on property.   Nature or property:   Real estate: If the claim is secured by the debtor's principle residence, file a Mortgage Proof of Claim Attachment (Official Form 410-A) with this Proof of Claim.   Motor vehicle   Other. Describe:   Basis for perfection:   Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)    Value of property:   Amount of the claim that is secured: \$	. Is all or part of the claim	☑ No
Nature or property:  Real estate: If the claim is secured by the debtor's principle residence, file a Mortgage Proof of Claim Attachment (Official Form 410-A) with this Proof of Claim.  Motor vehicle  Other. Describe:  Basis for perfection:  Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  Amount of the claim that is unsecured:  \$ (The sum of the secured and unsamount should match the amount should match the should match the should be sho	•	Yes The claim is secured by a lien on property
Real estate: If the claim is secured by the debtor's principle residence, file a Mortgage Proof of Claim Attachment (Official Form 410-A) with this Proof of Claim.    Motor vehicle		
Claim Attachment (Official Form 410-A) with this Proof of Claim.    Motor vehicle		<u> </u>
Basis for perfection:  Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  Amount of the claim that is unsecured:  \$		
Basis for perfection:  Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  Amount of the claim that is unsecured:  \$		Motor vehicle
Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  Amount of the claim that is unsecured:  \$		Other. Describe:
example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the has been filed or recorded.)  Value of property:  Amount of the claim that is secured:  Amount of the claim that is unsecured:  [The sum of the secured and unsamount should match the amount should match the should be should should match the amount should match the amount should match the amount should match the amount should match the should be should should should should be should shoul		Basis for perfection:
Amount of the claim that is secured: \$ (The sum of the secured and uns amount should match the a		Attach redacted copies of documents, if any, that show evidence of perfection of a security interest (for example, a mortgage, lien, certificate of title, financing statement, or other document that shows the lien has been filed or recorded.)
Amount of the claim that is unsecured: \$(The sum of the secured and unsamount should match the amount should match the amount necessary to cure any default as of the date of the petition: \$		Value of property: \$
amount should match the amoun  Amount necessary to cure any default as of the date of the petition: \$		Amount of the claim that is secured: \$
		Amount of the claim that is unsecured: \$(The sum of the secured and unsecured amount should match the amount in line
		Amount necessary to cure any default as of the date of the petition: \$
		Annual Interest Rate (when case was filed)%
☐ Variable		

☑ No	
Yes. Identify the property:	

Yes. Amount necessary to cure any default as of the date of the petition.

\$0.00

Official Form 410 Proof of Claim

☐ No

10. Is this claim based on a

11. Is this claim subject to a right of setoff?

lease?

12. Is all or part of the claim	<b>№</b> No			
entitled to priority under 11 U.S.C. § 507(a)?	Yes. Chec	ek all that apply:	Amount entitled to priority	
A claim may be partly priority and partly		estic support obligations (including alimony and child support) under S.C. § 507(a)(1)(A) or (a)(1)(B).	¢	
nonpriority. For example, in some categories, the law limits the amount		\$3,350* of deposits toward purchase, lease, or rental of property vices for personal, family, or household use. 11 U.S.C. § 507(a)(7).	\$	
entitled to priority.	days	es, salaries, or commissions (up to \$15,150*) earned within 180 before the bankruptcy petition is filed or the debtor's business ends, lever is earlier. 11 U.S.C. § 507(a)(4).	\$	
	☐ Taxes	s or penalties owed to governmental units. 11 U.S.C. § 507(a)(8).	\$	
	☐ Contr	ibutions to an employee benefit plan. 11 U.S.C. § 507(a)(5).	\$	
	Other	Specify subsection of 11 U.S.C. § 507(a)() that applies.	\$	
	* Amounts	are subject to adjustment on 4/01/25 and every 3 years after that for cases begun	n on or after the date of adjustment.	
13. Is all or part of the claim pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 503(b)(9)?	days before	ate the amount of your claim arising from the value of any goods rec re the date of commencement of the above case, in which the goods ry course of such Debtor's business. Attach documentation supporti	s have been sold to the Debtor in	
Part 3: Sign Below				
The person completing this proof of claim must sign and date it. FRBP 9011(b).  If you file this claim electronically, FRBP 5005(a)(2) authorizes courts to establish local rules specifying what a signature is.  A person who files a fraudulent claim could be fined up to \$500,000, imprisoned for up to 5 years, or both.  18 U.S.C. §§ 152, 157, and 3571.	I am the trust I am a guara I understand that a the amount of the I have examined to I declare under persecuted on date	ditor.  ditor's attorney or authorized agent.  tee, or the debtor, or their authorized agent. Bankruptcy Rule 3004.  Intor, surety, endorser, or other codebtor. Bankruptcy Rule 3005.  In authorized signature on this <i>Proof of Claim</i> serves as an acknowled claim, the creditor gave the debtor credit for any payments received to the information in this <i>Proof of Claim</i> and have reasonable belief that the enalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct.   19/06/2023  10/16/2023  10/16/2023	oward the debt.	
	<u>/s/Anthony Perino</u> Signature			
		f the person who is completing and signing this claim:		
	Name	Anthony Perino First name Middle name Last	name	
	Title	President		
	Company	Nearon Enterprises Identify the corporate servicer as the company if the authorized agent is a service	ur .	
	Address	101 Ygnacio Valley Road, Suite 450, Walnut Creel		
	Contact phone	925-743-3300 Email tpe	rino@nearon.com	



Official Form 410 Proof of Claim

# KCC ePOC Electronic Claim Filing Summary

For phone assistance: Domestic (888) 249-2721 | International (310) 751-2604

·		
Debtor:		
23-10718 - PGX Holdings, Inc.		
District:		
District of Delaware		
Creditor:	Has Supporting Doc	umentation:
257 East Salt Lake, LLC	Yes, supporting	g documentation successfully uploaded
Ray Quinney Nebeker P.C.	Related Document S	tatement:
Attn: David H. Leigh	Han Balata d Olaina	
36 South State Street, Suite 1400	Has Related Claim:	
Salt Lake City, Utah, 84111	No No	_
US	Related Claim Filed I	Зу:
Phone:	Filing Party:	
801-323-3382	Authorized age	ent
Phone 2:	3	
Fave		
Fax:		
Email:		
dleigh@rqn.com		
Other Names Used with Debtor:	Amends Claim:	
	No	
	Acquired Claim:	
	No	
Basis of Claim:	Last 4 Digits:	Uniform Claim Identifier:
Real Property Lease	No	
Total Amount of Claim:	Includes Interest or 0	Charges:
9,305,711.00	Yes	
Has Priority Claim:	Priority Under:	
No		
Has Secured Claim:	Nature of Secured A	mount:
No	Value of Property:	
Amount of 503(b)(9):	Annual Interest Rate	:
No	Arrearage Amount:	
Based on Lease:	•	
Yes, 0.00	Basis for Perfection:	
Subject to Right of Setoff:	Amount Unsecured:	
No		
Submitted By:		
Anthony Perino on 06-Sep-2023 5:30:04 p.m. Eastern Time	9	
Title:		
President		
Company:		
Nearon Enterprises		
Optional Signature Address:		
Anthony Perino		
Nearon Enterprises		
101 Ygnacio Valley Road, Suite 450		
Walnut Creek, CA, 94596		
USA		
Telephone Number:		
925-743-3300		
Email:		
tperino@nearon.com		

### STATEMENT OF CLAIM OF 257 EAST SALE LAKE, LLC

The claim of 257 East Salt Lake, LLC (the "Landlord") against PGX Holdings, Inc. (the "Debtor") in the above-captioned chapter 11 bankruptcy case (the "Bankruptcy Case") arises out of and relates to that certain office building Lease, dated on or about October 17, 2014 (the "Original Lease Agreement"), as amended by that certain First Amendment to Lease, dated September 13, 2017 (the "First Amendment"), and as further amended by that certain Second Amendment to Lease, dated January 20, 2022 (the "Second Amendment"), and as further amended by that certain Third Amendment to Lease, dated December 23, 2022 (the "Third Amendment" and together with the Original Lease Agreement, the First Amendment, and the Second Amendment, the "Lease") relating to the Debtor's lease that certain real property and related improvements and fixtures (the "Premises") more fully identified in the Lease including certain building(s) (the "Building"), common area(s) (the "Common Areas"), and use of parking facilities (the "Parking") in connection with and/or otherwise relating to the Premises located at 257 East 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah.

As of the petition date, the Debtor was current on its payment obligations to the Landlord under the Lease.

As of the date of filing of this proof of claim, parking charges for July 2023 and August 2023 in the combined amount of \$13,701.15, were past due and owing, which amount is comprised of (i) past due and owing parking charges in the amount of \$194.40 for July 2023; and (ii) past due and owing parking charges in the amount of \$13,506.75 for August 2023. Rent and parking charges for September 2023 are also past due and owing in the combined amount of \$112,738.82, which amount is comprised of (i) past due and owing parking charges in the amount of \$13,659.76; and (ii) base rent past due and owing in the amount of \$99,079.06.

Furthermore, and as of the date of filing of this proof of claim, the total remaining amount due and owing under the Lease was \$9,305,711.00, which amount is comprised of (i) Base Rent under the Lease from September 1, 2023 to the end of the Lease term in the amount of \$8,147,279.00 (the "Total Base Rent"), and (ii) amounts due and owing by the Debtor from September 1, 2023 to the end of the Lease term for parking access in the amount of \$1,158,432.00 (the "Total Parking Charges"). A more detailed accounting of the Total Base Rent and the Total Parking Charges is attached hereto as Exhibit B and incorporated herein by this reference.

Based on the foregoing, Landlord currently has an unpaid administrative expense claim in the amount of \$126,439.97, for post-petition parking charges due and owing under the Lease for July, August, and September, and for base rent due and owing for September 2023, all as more fully as set forth above. Accordingly, and pursuant to the Debtor's written consent as authorized by the Bankruptcy Court's Order (A) Establishing Bar Dates for Filing Proofs of Claim, Including Claims Under 11 U.S.C. § 503(b)(9) and Administrative Expense Requests; (B) Approving the Form and Manner for Filing Proofs of Claim and Administrative Expense Requests; (C) Approving Notice Thereof; and (D) Granting Related Relief, dated July 19, 2023 [ECF No. 194] (the "Claims Bar Order"), the Landlord hereby asserts as part of this proof of claim an administrative priority expense claim under applicable bankruptcy law (i) in the amount of \$194.40 for post-petition Lease amounts due and owing as of July 31, 2023, and (ii) in the amount of \$126,245.57, for post-petition Lease amounts due and owing from August 1, 2023, through September 1, 2023. Landlord reserves its right to seek allowance and payment as an administrative expense of all additional amounts owed under the Lease from September 1, 2023, through the date of any rejection of the Lease.

In the event that the Lease is ultimately wholly rejected by the Debtor, Landlord would assert an administrative claim for all unpaid post-petition, pre-rejection amounts owed under the Lease, together with a general unsecured claim for rejection damages in

an amount to be determined, subject to the statutory cap set forth in 11 U.S.C. § 502(b)(6), and would amend this Claim to set forth the precise amount of the Landlord's rejection damages claim in the event there were funds available to distribute to unsecured creditors and there was, therefore, a reason to amend this Claim to assert a rejection damages claim.

Following the petition date, the Debtor and Landlord have discussed further modifications to the Lease in connection with a possible modification of the Lease and an assumption by the Debtor of the modified Lease, including the Building, Common Areas, and Parking, which, if ultimately agreed to by the parties, would result in a loss to Landlord in the amount of amount of \$4,361,893.00 (the "Total Lost Profit Amount"), which amount is comprised of (i) lost Base Rent in the amount of \$3,813,088.00 (the "Lost Base Rent Amount"), and (ii) lost Parking Charges in the amount of \$548,805.00 (the "Lost Parking Charges"). A more detailed accounting of the Lost Base Rent Amount and the Lost Parking Charges is included in the detailed summary attached hereto as Exhibit B and incorporated herein by this reference.

In the event that the Lease is ultimately assumed in part, Landlord asserts a claim against the Debtor for the lost profit damages in the amount of at least \$4,361,893.00, subject to the statutory cap set forth in 11 U.S.C. § 502(b)(6). Landlord also asserts the right to seek allowance and payment as an administrative expense of all amounts under the Lease that are entitled to administrative priority under applicable law.

## **RESERVATION OF RIGHTS**

The assertion by Landlord of its claim against the Debtor is not a concession or admission as to the correct characterization or treatment of any such claim, nor a waiver of any rights or defenses of Landlord, all of which are hereby expressly reserved. The execution and filing of this proof of claim is not and shall not be deemed or construed as: (i) a waiver or release of Landlord's rights and claims against any other entity or person liable for all or any part of the claim asserted herein; (ii) a consent by Landlord

to the jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court or any other court with respect to proceedings, if any, commenced in any case against or otherwise involving Landlord; (iii) a waiver or release of Landlord's right to mediate or arbitrate any dispute, as applicable, including the amount or nature of claim set forth herein or this proof of claim; (iv) a waiver or release of Landlord's right to trial by jury in the Bankruptcy Court or any other court in any proceeding as to any and all matters so triable herein, whether the same be designated legal or private rights or in any case, controversy, or proceeding related hereto, notwithstanding the designation or not of such matters as "core proceedings" pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 157(b)(2), and whether such jury trial is pursuant to statute or the United States Constitution; (v) a consent by Landlord to a jury trial in the Bankruptcy Court or any other court in any proceeding as to any and all matters so triable herein or in any case, controversy, or proceeding related hereto, pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 157 or otherwise; (vi) a waiver or release of Landlord's right to have any and all final orders in any and all non-core matters or proceedings entered only after de novo review by a United States District Court Judge; (vii) a waiver of the right to move to withdraw the reference with respect to the subject matter of this proof of claim, any objection thereto, or other proceeding which may be commenced in this case against or otherwise involving Landlord; (viii) a waiver or release of Landlord's right to setoff under the Bankruptcy Code or recoupment; (ix) an election of remedies that waives or otherwise affects any other remedies; (x) a waiver of any right with respect to any other property in which Landlord claims an interest whether held by the Debtor or any other third party; or (xi) a waiver of Landlord's right to assert any additional claims that may be entitled to administrative priority under sections 503 and 507 of the Bankruptcy Code.

Landlord respectfully reserves the right to amend this proof of claim to

(i) correct any errors or omissions as Landlord deems necessary or appropriate including, but not limited to, those relating to the nature, extent, and/or amount of

Landlord's claim against the Debtor; (ii) amend this proof of claim following any formal appraisal and inspection of the Loader; and (iii) provide any additional information and/or documentation in support of Landlord's claim against the Debtor to the extent such information or documentation (a) is demanded by the Debtor; (b) is required by the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure or the Local Rules of the Bankruptcy Court; (c) is required by any Order issued by the Bankruptcy Court; (d) is in response to any allegation or determination that the proof of claim is in any way deficient or incomplete; and/or (e) to the extent Landlord believes such information or documents is otherwise necessary or appropriate.

Finally, the Debtor is one of several debtors (collectively, the "PGX Debtors") and the Bankruptcy Case is one of several jointly administered bankruptcy cases (collectively, the "PGX Bankruptcy Cases") being jointly administered by the Bankruptcy Court under Bankr. Case No. 23-10718-CTG (the "Lead Case"). In the event that the Debtor alleges or it is otherwise determined that one or more of the other PGX Debtors, and not the Debtor set forth herein, is liable to Landlord under the Lease, Landlord reserves the right to file amend this proof of claim or file a separate proof of claim in any of the other applicable PGX Bankruptcy Cases and against any of the other PGX Debtors, asserting the claim set forth herein.

# EXHIBIT A

(Lease Agreement)

### Basic Lease Information

# 257 East 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 84111

The following is a summary of lease information that is referred to in the Lease (as defined below). To the extent there is any conflict between the provisions of this summary and any more specific provision of the Lease, such more specific provision shall control.

LEASE EFFECTIVE DATE: , 2014

LANDLORD: 257 East Salt Lake, LLC

a Delaware limited liability company

ADDRESS OF LANDLORD: c/o Nearon Enterprises

500 La Gonda Way

Suite 210

Danville, CA 94526

Attention: President and CFO

With a copy to:

CBRE, Inc.

257 East 200 South, Suite 125 Salt Lake City, Utah 84111 Attention: Craig Cardall

TENANT: PGX Holdings, Inc.

a Delaware corporation

ADDRESS OF TENANT: AT THE PREMISES

With a copy to:

PGX Holdings, Inc., 1209 Orange Street

Wilmington, Delaware 19801

GUARANTOR: None

PREMISES: Rentable Useable

 Suite
 Square Footage
 Square Footage

 1200
 20,420 r.s.f.
 18,842 u.s.f.

 1000
 6,840 r.s.f.
 5,936 u.s.f.

 900
 20,420 r.s.f.
 18,842 u.s.f.

 TOTAL:
 47,680 r.s.f.
 43,620 u.s.f.

BUILDING: 257 East 200 South

Salt Lake City, Utah 84111

(Total Building: 261,862 r.s.f.)

Ninety one (91) months LEASE TERM:

SCHEDULED COMMENCEMENT Suite 1000 January 1, 2015

DATE: Suite 900 February 1, 2015 Suite 1200

March 1, 2015

Note: The above dates are based on estimated completion of Tenant Improvements, which dates cannot be guaranteed by

Landlord.

RENT COMMENCEMENT DATE: Seven (7) months following the Commencement Date of the last

Suite delivered to Tenant

**EXPIRATION DATE:** September 30, 2022 (Based on a March 1, 2015 Scheduled

Commencement Date; the Expiration Date shall be ninety one (91) months, beginning on the first full month in which possession of all

suites have been delivered to Tenant.)

NOTE: The rent schedule below assumes a 91 month term beginning on the first full month following the delivery of possession of all suites to Tenant. In the event Landlord delivers a suite earlier, the Monthly Base Rent for such suite will be equal to the month 1-12 rate for such earlier period,

with partial months prorated.

RENT: 12th Floor (Suite 1200, 20,420 RSF);

Initial rate \$23.00 per RSF, 2% annual

increases beginning month 13

<u>Months</u>	Monthly Base Rent
1-12*	\$39,138.33
13-24	\$39,921.10
25-36	\$40,719.52
37-48	\$41,533.91
49-60	\$42,364.59
61-72	\$43,211.88
73-84	\$44,076.12
<b>8</b> 5-91	\$44,957.64

10<sup>th</sup> Floor (Suite 1000, 6,840 RSF); Initial rate \$21.00 per RSF, 2% annual increase beginning month 13

<u>Months</u>	Monthly Base Rent
1-12*	\$11,970.00
13-24	\$12,209.40
25-36	\$12,453.59
37-48	\$12,702.66
49-60	\$12,956.71
61-72	\$13,215.85
73-84	\$13,480.16
85-91	\$13.749.76

9<sup>th</sup> Floor (Suite 900, 20,420 RSF); Initial rate \$21.00 per RSF, 2% annual increases beginning month 13

<u>Months</u>	Monthly Base Rent
1-12*	\$35,735.00
13-24	\$36,449.70
25-36	\$37,178.69
37-48	\$37,922.27
49-60	\$38,680.71
61-72	\$39,454.33
73-84	\$40,243.41
85-91	\$41,048.28

\*Base Rent for seven (7) months, beginning on the first day of the first full month in which delivery to Tenant of possession of all suite has been completed, for all floors will be abated, subject to Paragraph 5(d) below.

BASE YEAR:

2015

PERMITTED USE:

General executive and administrative office use, subject to

Paragraph 6 of the Lease

TENANT'S PERCENTAGE SHARE:

Eighteen and 21/100 percent (18.21%)

SECURITY DEPOSIT:

\$0

UNRESERVED PARKING SPACES: 3 per 1,000 rentable square feet contained within the Premises

(Tenant shall have access to one hundred forty three (143) parking

spaces, up to 13 of which may be in reserved stalls)

Initial rate for parking is at \$55 per unreserved stall, and \$65 per reserved stall, subject to periodic adjustments to "market". In addition, Tenant may have access to up to fourteen (14) additional unreserved stalls at the same rate, on a month to month basis,

subject to availability.

LANDLORD'S BROKER: CBRE

TENANT'S BROKER: England Real Estate Company

ATTACHMENTS: Exhibit A Floor Plan

Exhibit B Operating Expenses and Taxes

Exhibit C Rules And Regulations Exhibit D Tenant Improvements Exhibit E Guaranty of Lease [deleted] Exhibit F Commencement Letter

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	LEASE EFFECTIVE DATE AND PARTIES	
2.	PREMISES, COMMON AREA AND PARKING.	
3.	TERM.	
4.	DELIVERY OF POSSESSION.	1
5.	RENT	2
6.	USE	2
7.	ESCALATION	4
8.	RULES AND REGULATIONS.	4
9.	ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING	ک
10.	LIABILITY OF LANDLORD	6
11.	MAINTENANCE AND REPAIRS.	/
12.	SER VICES	a
13.	ALTERATIONS	-
14.	INSURANCE, INDEMNIFICATION AND EXCULPATION	10
15.	DESTRUCTION	
16.	EM1 K t	1.1
17.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT	
18.	TERMINATION UPON DEFAULT	10
19.	CONTINUATION AFTER DEFAULT	t n
20.	OTHER RELIEF	12
21.	ATTORNETS FEES	1.7
22.	NOTICES	10
23.	EMINENT DOMAIN	1.4
24.	CATE CHARGE/RETURNED CHECKS	1.4
25.	SECORITY DEPOSIT	1.4
26.	RELOCATION. (Intentionally deleted)	1.5
27.	ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE	15
28.	durkender	1.5
29.	HOLDING OVER	15
30.	SUBORDINATION	16
31.	INABILITY TO PERFORM	16
32.	MISCELLANEOUS	16
33.	DRUKER	17
34.	GUAKANTOR. (intentionally deleted)	1.0
35.	SIGNAGE	10
36.	CONFIDENTIALITY	
37.	OPTION FOR EARLY TERMINATION DATE.	12

## LEASE EFFECTIVE DATE AND PARTIES.

THIS LEASE (this "Lease") is made and entered into as of the Lease Effective Date provided in the Basic Lease Information by and between 257 East Salt Lake, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord"), and PGX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant").

## 2. PREMISES, COMMON AREA AND PARKING.

- (a) Landlord does hereby lease to Tenant, and Tenant does hereby lease from Landlord, for the term and subject to the covenants and conditions hereinafter set forth, to all of which Landlord and Tenant agree, those certain premises ("Premises") identified in the Basic Lease Information and shown cross-hatched on Exhibit A attached to this Lease and hereby made a part hereof, and located in the Building identified in the Basic Lease Information. The term "Building" shall include adjacent parking structures used in connection therewith. The Premises, the Building, the Common Areas, the land upon which the same are located, along with all other buildings and improvements thereon or thereunder, are herein collectively referred to as the "Office Building Project". Tenant shall have the right to use, in common with others (to the extent not otherwise restricted by this Lease), the facilities and indoor and outdoor areas of the Office Building Project that are designated by Landlord in its sole discretion for common use by occupants of the Building (the "Common Areas"). The exterior walls of the Building, exterior balconies and any space in the Premises and the ceiling plenum used for shafts, stacks, pipes, conduits, ducts, electric or other utilities, or other Building facilities, and the use thereof and access thereto through the Premises for the purposes of operation, maintenance and repairs, are reserved to Landlord.
- (b) Tenant's Percentage Share has been determined by taking the quotient arrived at by dividing the number of rentable square feet of the Premises provided in the Basic Lease Information by the number of the rentable square feet of the Building, and multiplying said quotient by 100. The square footage figures contained in this Lease shall be final and binding on the parties; provided, however, Landlord reserves the right to remeasure the Premises, one time during the Term, in connection with a remeasurement of the floor area of the entire Building in accordance with any standard that Landlord applies to the Building on a Building-wide basis.
- So long as no uncured Event of Default (as defined in Paragraph 17 below) has been declared hereunder and subject to the Project Rules (as defined in Paragraph 8), Tenant shall be entitled to use the number of Unreserved and Reserved Parking Spaces specified in the Basic Lease Information located in those portions of the Common Areas designated from time to time by Landlord for parking (the "Parking Facility"). Tenant shall not use more parking spaces than said number. Said parking spaces shall be used for parking by vehicles no larger than fullsize passenger automobiles, herein called "Permitted Size Vehicles." Vehicles other than Permitted Size Vehicles shall be parked and loaded or unloaded as directed by Landlord in the Project Rules. Tenant shall not permit or allow any vehicles that belong to or are controlled by Tenant or Tenant's employees, suppliers, shippers, customers, contractors or invitees to be loaded, unloaded, or parked in areas other than those designated by Landlord for such activities. If Tenant permits or allows any of the prohibited activities described in this Lease or in any Project Rules then in effect, Landlord shall have the right, without notice, in addition to such other rights and remedies that it may have, to remove or tow away the vehicle involved and charge the cost to Tenant, which cost shall be immediately payable upon demand by Landlord. Neither Landlord nor any of Landlord's employees, agents or representatives shall have any liability or responsibility to Tenant or any other party parking in the Parking Facility for any loss or damage that may be occasioned by or may arise out of such parking, including, without limitation, loss of property or damage to person or property from any cause whatsoever, other than to the extent arising solely from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord.

#### 3. TERM.

(a) The term of this Lease ("Term") shall be for the period identified in the Basic Lease Information. The Term shall commence on the later of (i) the Scheduled Commencement Date, and (ii) if this Lease provides that Landlord is to construct any improvements in and to the Premises prior to the Scheduled Commencement Date, on such date Landlord delivers possession of the Premises with such improvements substantially complete (subject to punchlist items), and shall end on the Expiration Date.

- (b) If the Premises are substantially complete and ready for occupancy by Tenant prior to the Scheduled Commencement Date, Tenant may, with the prior approval of Landlord, accept delivery of the Premises and take early occupancy thereof prior to the Scheduled Commencement Date and the Term of this Lease shall thereupon commence effective as of the date of occupancy by Tenant of the Premises. [Landlord to make commercially reasonable efforts to have the ninth floor available by January 1, 2015, but cannot guarantee any particular delivery date.]
- (c) The "Commencement Date" shall be the actual date the Term of this Lease commences in accordance with this Paragraph 3 and Paragraph 4(c). Landlord and Tenant shall execute a written statement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit F (the "Commencement Letter"), setting forth (i) the Commencement Date, the Rent Commencement Date, and the Expiration Date; and (ii) the other matters referenced in such Commencement Letter. The enforceability of this Lease shall not be affected and the term of this Lease shall commence on the Commencement Date and end on the Expiration Date whether or not the Commencement Letter is executed.

## DELIVERY OF POSSESSION.

- Except as expressly provided in Paragraph 4(c) below, Landlord shall deliver possession of the Premises to Tenant, and Tenant shall accept the same, in its "AS IS" condition, subject to all recorded matters and governmental regulations, and without any warranties of any kind, including without limitation, any warranty of condition, or compliance with law, or that the Premises or any Building Systems (as defined in Paragraph 11(a) below) are suitable for Tenant's use. Tenant agrees that, except as provided in Paragraph 4(c) below, Landlord has no obligation and has made no promise to alter, remodel, improve, or repair the Premises or any part thereof or to repair, bring into compliance with Applicable Laws, or improve any condition existing in the Premises as of the Commencement Date. Tenant agrees that neither Landlord nor any of Landlord's employees or agents has made any representation or warranty as to the present or future suitability of the Premises for the conduct of Tenant's business therein. Any improvements or personal property located in the Premises are delivered without any representation or warranty from Landlord, either express or implied, of any kind, including merchantability or suitability for a particular purpose. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Landlord represents and warrants that at the time of execution of this Lease, it has no knowledge of any defect or violation of law in the Building or the Premises which would prevent Tenant from using the Premises or the building for Tenant's intended purposes. As used herein, "Landlord's knowledge" means the current, actual knowledge solely of Taylor Jackson, Vice President of Acquisitions/Asset Management, and Craig Cardall of CBRE, Inc., Property Manager of the Building.
- (b) In the event of the inability of Landlord to deliver possession of the Premises at the time for the commencement of the Term for any reason whatsoever, neither Landlord nor its agents shall be liable for any damage caused thereby, nor shall this Lease thereby become void or voidable, nor shall the Term be in any way extended, but in such event Tenant shall not be liable for any rent until such time as Landlord can deliver possession.
- (c) Landlord shall construct and install in the Premises the Tenant Improvements provided in, and in accordance with, <u>Exhibit D</u> attached hereto. Landlord shall replace and repair any defect in construction of "Building Standard" Tenant Improvements for a period of one (1) year from the Commencement Date, without charge to Tenant. Thereafter, Landlord shall have no liability or responsibility with respect to any defect in construction of any of the Tenant Improvements. In the event of any Tenant Delays (as that term is defined in <u>Exhibit D</u>), the Commencement Date shall be determined by subtracting the number of days of Tenant Delay from the date otherwise determined in accordance with Paragraph 3 hereof.

#### 5. RENT.

- (a) Fenant shall pay to Landlord the following amounts as rent for the Premises:
- (i) During the Term commencing on the Rent Commencement Date specified in the Basic Lease Information, Tenant shall pay to Landlord, as base monthly rent, the respective amounts of monthly rent specified in the Basic Lease Information (the "Base Rent"). If the Rent Commencement Date should occur on a day other than the first day of a calendar month, or if the Expiration Date should occur on a day other than the last day of a calendar month, then the Base Rent for such fractional month shall be prorated upon a daily basis based upon a

thirty (30) day month. Base Rent is due and payable monthly, in advance, on the first day of each calendar month, except that Base Rent for the first full calendar month of the Term for which Base Rent is payable (the "First Month") shall be paid upon execution of this Lease. If the Rent Commencement Date occurs on a day other than the first day of a calendar month, Base Rent for the period from the Rent Commencement Date through the end of said calendar month shall be due and payable on the Rent Commencement Date, and the Base Rent payable upon execution of this Lease shall be credited against the Base Rent due for the First Month as of the first day of the First Month.

- specified in the Basic Lease Information (the "Base Year"), Tenant shall pay to Landlord, as additional monthly rent, Tenant's Percentage Share (as provided in the Basic Lease Information) of the total dollar increase, if any, in all Operating Expenses (as defined in <a href="Exhibit B">Exhibit B</a> hereto) paid or incurred by Landlord in such calendar year or part thereof over Operating Expenses paid or incurred by Landlord in the Base Year. Payments on account of Tenant's Percentage Share of Operating Expenses, determined in accordance with Paragraph 7(a), are due and payable monthly together with the payment of Base Rent.
- (iii) During each calendar year or part thereof during the Term subsequent to the Base Year, Tenant shall pay to Landlord, as additional monthly rent, Tenant's Percentage Share of the total dollar increase, if any, in all Property Taxes (as defined in <a href="Exhibit B">Exhibit B</a> hereto) paid or incurred by Landlord in such calendar year or part thereof over the Property Taxes paid or incurred by Landlord in the Base Year. Payments on account of Tenant's Percentage Share of Property Taxes, determined in accordance with Paragraph 7(a), are due and payable monthly together with the payment of Base Rent. No offset shall be given for decreases in either Operating Expenses or Property Taxes against the other, and each of Operating Expenses and Property Taxes shall be determined separately.
- (iv) Throughout the Term, Tenant shall pay, as additional rent, all other amounts of money and charges required to be paid by Tenant under this Lease, whether or not such amounts of money or charges are designated "additional rent." As used in this Lease, "rent" shall mean and include all Base Rent, additional monthly rent as described in Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) above, and any other additional rent payable by Tenant in accordance with this Lease.
- (b) Rent shall be paid to Landlord in lawful money of the United States of America at the following address: CBRE, Inc., 257 East 200 South, Suite 125, Salt Lake City, Utah 84111, Attn: Craig Cardall, or at such other place as Landlord may designate in writing in advance, free from all claims, demands, or set-offs against Landlord of any kind or character whatsoever.
- Year basis. As used herein, the term "Lease Year" shall mean a twelve (12) calendar month period; provided, however that the first Lease Year of the Term shall, except as may otherwise be expressly provided in this Lease, commence on the Commencement Date and run through the day immediately preceding the first day of the month in which the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date occurs, with each successive Lease Year specified in the Basic Lease Information to run for a period of the next succeeding twelve (12) months, other than and except for the final Lease Year specified in the Base Lease Information which shall commence as hereinabove provided and which shall run through the Expiration Date notwithstanding the actual number of days included in said period.
- (d) Notwithstanding the provisions of Paragraph 5(a) above, subject to the terms of this Paragraph, Landlord waives the payment by Tenant of Base Rent for the period from the Commencement Date through the date that immediately precedes the Rent Commencement Date (the "Rent Waiver Period"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an Event of Default shall at any time be declared under this Lease because of a monetary default by Tenant, then (i) the foregoing rent waiver shall be deemed revoked, prospectively, as to any period remaining in the Rent Waiver Period, (ii) any and all Base Rent, payment of which has been waived under this Paragraph 5(d), together with all unamortized (with amortization to be over an 84 month period beginning on month 8 of this Lease) leasing commissions and tenant improvement costs expended by Landlord, shall be deemed reinstated and shall become immediately due and payable upon demand by Landlord, and without impairing any other rights and remedies of Landlord resulting from said Event of Default, and (iii) notwithstanding anything to the contrary

contained in the Basic Lease Information, the Base Rent payable by Tenant during the Rent Waiver Period shall be deemed to be Eighty Six Thousand Eight Hundred Forty Three and 33/100 Dollars (\$86,843.33) per month.]

#### 6. USE.

- (a) The Premises shall be used for the purposes identified in the Basic Lease Information (except as limited by Paragraph 6(b) below), and, subject to the terms of this Lease, uses incidental thereto, and shall be used for no other purpose without the prior written consent of Landlord, which consent, provided the same is consistent with the character of the Office Building Project, shall not be unreasonably withheld, but shall otherwise be in the sole discretion of Landlord. Notwithstanding anything in the foregoing to the contrary, in the case of public unrest, a general state of emergency or other circumstances rendering such action advisable in Landlord's opinion, Landlord reserves the right to prevent access to the Building during the continuance of the same by such action as Landlord may deem appropriate, including closing doors and such action shall not relieve Tenant of or result in any abatement of any of Tenant's obligations under this Lease.
- (b) Tenant shall not use the Premises or permit anything to be done in or about the Premises or the Building which will in any way conflict with any present or future law, statute, ordinance, code, rule regulation, requirement, license, permit, certificate, judgment, decree, order or direction of any present or future governmental or quasi-governmental authority, agency, department, board, panel or court (singularly and collectively "Applicable Laws"). Tenant shall, at its expense, promptly comply with all Applicable Laws (including, without limitation, the Federal Americans with Disabilities Act, as it affects Tenant's operations within the Premises), and with the requirements of any board of fire insurance underwriters or other similar bodies now or hereafter constituted, relating to or affecting the condition, use or occupancy of the Premises. It is the intent of the parties to allocate to Tenant the cost of compliance of any and all Applicable Laws, regardless of the existing condition of the Premises, the cost of compliance or the foreseeability of the enactment or application of the Applicable Laws to the Premises. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Tenant shall not be required to make structural changes to the Premises unless they arise or are required because of or in connection with Tenant's specific use of the Premises, or the type of business conducted by Tenant in the Premises, or Tenant's Alterations, or Tenant's acts or omissions.
- Supplementing the provisions of Paragraph 6(b) above, Tenant shall not use or permit the generation, possession, storage, use, transportation, or disposal of any Hazardous Substances in, on or from the Premises, other than the use of any ordinary and customary materials in minimal quantities reasonably required to be used by Tenant in the normal course of Tenant's business as permitted under the terms of Paragraph 6(a) above, and so long as such use does not expose the Premises, the Building or any other part of the Office Building Project or neighboring properties to any meaningful risk of contamination or damage or expose Landlord to any liability therefor. The term "Hazardous Substances" as used in this Lease shall mean any product, substance, chemical, material or waste whose presence, nature, quantity and/or intensity of existence, use, manufacture, disposal, transportation, spill, release or effect, either by itself or in combination with other materials expected to be on the Premises, is either: (i) potentially injurious to the public health, safety or welfare, the environment or the Premises, or (ii) regulated or monitored by any federal, state or local governmental or quasi-governmental authority, agency, department, board, panel or court under any Applicable Laws.

### 7. ESCALATION.

The additional monthly rent payable pursuant to Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof shall be calculated and paid in accordance with the following procedures:

(a) On or before the first day of each calendar year during the Term subsequent to the Base Year, or as soon thereafter as practicable, Landlord shall give Tenant written notice of Landlord's reasonable estimate of the amounts payable by Tenant under Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof for the ensuing calendar year. On or before the first day of each month during such ensuing calendar year, Tenant shall pay to Landlord one-twelfth of such estimated amounts. If such notice is not given for any calendar year, Tenant shall continue to pay on the basis of the prior year's estimate until the month after such notice is given, and subsequent payments by Tenant shall be based on Landlord's current estimate, adjusted, as determined by Landlord, so that the subsequent monthly installments payable by Tenant hereunder through the end of the calendar year reimburse Landlord for all amounts payable by Tenant under Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof. If at any time it appears to Landlord that the amounts payable

under Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof for the current calendar year will vary from Landlord's estimate, Landlord may, by giving written notice to Tenant, revise Landlord's estimate for such year, and subsequent payments by Tenant for such year shall be based on such revised estimate.

- (b) On or before April 1st of each calendar year subsequent to the Base Year or as soon after such date as practicable, Landlord shall give Tenant a written statement of the amounts payable under Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof for such calendar year certified by Landlord. If such statement shows an amount owing by Tenant that is less than the estimated payments for such calendar year previously made by Tenant, provided no Event of Default shall then exist under this Lease or if this Lease has previously been terminated or the Term expired, no Event of Default shall have existed under this Lease as of said termination or expiration date, Landlord shall, at its option, either refund or credit the excess to Tenant within thirty (30) days of the date of such statement. If such statement shows an amount owing by Tenant that is more than the estimated payments for such calendar year previously made by Tenant, Tenant shall pay the deficiency to Landlord within thirty (30) days after delivery of such statement and payment of such deficiency shall be a condition precedent to Tenant's rights to inspect Landlord's books pursuant to Paragraph 7(d) below. Failure by Landlord to give any notice or statement to Tenant under this Paragraph 7 shall not waive Landlord's right to receive, or Tenant's obligation to pay, the amounts payable by Tenant under Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof.
- (c) If the Term ends on a day other than the last day of a calendar year, the amounts payable by Tenant under Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof applicable to the calendar year in which such Term ends shall be prorated according to the ratio which the number of days in such calendar year to and including the end of the Term bears to three hundred sixty (360). Termination of this Lease shall not affect the obligations of Tenant pursuant to paragraph 7(b) hereof to be performed after such termination.
- So long as no uncured Event of Default has occurred hereunder, and not more often than once per calendar year, Tenant shall have the right, at its sole cost and expense, to inspect the books of Landlord directly relating to Operating Expenses and Property Taxes, after giving a minimum of fifteen (15) day's prior written notice to Landlord. Tenant shall conduct its inspection of Landlord's books during the business hours of Landlord at Landlord's office in the Building or at such other location as Landlord may designate, for the purpose of verifying the information in such statement. Tenant shall have no right to copy any of Landlord's books or remove such books from the location maintained by Landlord. Tenant shall use a certified public accountant reasonably acceptable to Landlord to conduct its inspection of Landlord's books and in no event shall Tenant have the right to pay such accountant on a contingency fee basis. If Tenant shall have availed itself of its right to inspect the books and records, and whether or not Tenant disputes the accuracy of the information set forth in such books and records, Tenant shall nevertheless pay the amount set forth in Landlord's statement and continue to pay the amounts required by the provisions of Paragraph 7(b), pending resolution of said dispute. Any default in the payment of such charges by Tenant shall be deemed an Event of Default (as hereinafter defined) under this Lease. If Tenant's inspection of Landlord's books reveals that the total dollar increase, if any, in the aggregate amount of Operating Expenses paid or incurred by Landlord in the calendar year being reviewed over the Base Year, plus the total dollar increase, if any, in Property Taxes paid or incurred by Landlord in the calendar year being reviewed over the Base Year (collectively, the "Increased Expenses") are overstated, then Landlord shall within thirty (30) days after the completion of the inspection elect to either reimburse or credit Tenant for any and all overcharges; or if the Increased Expenses for any calendar year are not overstated, then Tenant shall within thirty (30) days after the completion of the inspection pay to Landlord the amount (if any) by which Tenant has underpaid Tenant's Share of Operating Expenses and/or Property Taxes for the calendar year being audited. If Tenant fails to notify Landlord of Tenant's election to inspect Landlord's books within ninety (90) days of Tenant's receipt of Landlord's statement, Landlord's statement shall be deemed final and binding on Tenant and Tenant shall have no further right to inspect Landlord's books with respect to the Operating Expenses and Property Taxes for the calendar year for which the Landlord's statement pertains.

## 8. RULES AND REGULATIONS.

Tenant shall faithfully observe and comply with the Rules and Regulations attached to this Lease as Exhibit C and made a part hereof, and such other reasonable rules and regulations as Landlord may from time to time adopt for the safety, care and cleanliness of the Office Building Project, the facilities thereof, or the preservation of good order therein (collectively, the "Project Rules"). Landlord reserves the right from time to time in its sole discretion to make all reasonable additions and modifications to the Project Rules. Any additions and

modifications to the Project Rules shall be binding on Tenant when delivered to Tenant. Landlord shall not be liable to Tenant for violation of any such Project Rules, or for the breach of any covenant or condition in any lease, by any other tenant in the Building. In the event of any conflict between this Lease and the Project Rules, the terms of this Lease shall govern. A waiver by Landlord of any rule or regulation for any other tenant shall not constitute nor be deemed a waiver of the rule or regulation for this Tenant.

## ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING.

- (a) Tenant shall not assign, mortgage or hypothecate this Lease, or any interest therein, or permit the use of the Premises by any person or persons other than the Tenant, or sublet the Premises, or any part thereof, without the prior written consent of Landlord, which consent, subject to Landlord's right of termination in accordance with Paragraph 9(b) below, shall not be unreasonably withheld. For purposes of this Paragraph 9, an assignment shall not include an assignment for security purposes, which shall only be permitted with the prior consent of Landlord in its sole and absolute discretion. Consent to any such assignment or sublease shall not operate as a waiver of the necessity for consent to any subsequent assignment or sublease, and the terms of such consent shall be binding upon any person holding by, under or through Tenant.
- If Tenant desires to assign its interest in this Lease or to sublease all or any part of the Premises, Tenant shall notify Landlord in writing at least sixty (60) days in advance of the proposed transaction. This notice shall be accompanied by: (i) a statement setting forth the name and business of the proposed assignee or subtenant; (ii) a copy of the proposed form of assignment or sublease (and any collateral agreements) setting forth all of the material terms and the financial details of the sublease or assignment; and (iii) financial statements and any other information concerning the proposed assignment or sublease which Landlord may reasonably request. If Tenant proposes to assign this Lease or sublet any portion of the Premises, Landlord shall have the right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to terminate this Lease in the event of a proposed assignment, or to terminate the effectiveness of this Lease with respect to any portion of the Premises proposed by Tenant for sublease, on written notice to Tenant within thirty (30) days after receipt of Tenant's notice and the information described above or the receipt of any additional information requested by Landlord. If Landlord elects to terminate this Lease, in the event of a proposed assignment, or to terminate the effectiveness of this Lease with respect to any portion of the Premises proposed by Tenant for sublease, this Lease, or the effectiveness of this Lease with respect to any portion of the Premises proposed by Tenant for sublease, shall terminate as of the effective date of the proposed assignment or commencement of the term of the proposed sublease as set forth in Tenant's notice, and Landlord shall have the right (but no obligation) to enter into a direct lease with the proposed assignee or subtenant. Tenant may withdraw its request for Landlord's consent at any time prior to, but not after, Landlord delivers a written notice of termination.
- (c) If Landlord elects not to terminate this Lease, in the event of a proposed assignment, or elects not to terminate the effectiveness of this Lease with respect to any portion of the Premises proposed by Tenant for sublease, pursuant to Paragraph 9(b) above, Landlord shall not unreasonably withhold its consent to an assignment or subletting.
- (d) Each permitted assignee, transferee or subtenant, other than Landlord, shall assume and be deemed to have assumed this Lease and shall be and remain liable jointly and severally with Tenant for the payment of the rent and for the due performance or satisfaction of all of the provisions, covenants, conditions and agreements herein contained on Tenant's part to be performed or satisfied. Regardless of Landlord's consent, no subletting or assignment shall release or alter Tenant's obligation or primary liability to pay the rent and perform all other obligations under this Lease. No permitted assignment or sublease shall be binding on Landlord unless such assignee, subtenant or Tenant shall deliver to Landlord a counterpart of such assignment or sublease which contains a covenant of assumption by the assignee or subtenant, but the failure or refusal of the assignee or subtenant to execute such instrument of assumption shall not release or discharge the assignee or subtenant from its liability as set forth above.
- (e) If Tenant is a partnership, a transfer of the interest of any general partner, a withdrawal of one or more general partner(s) from the partnership, or the dissolution of the partnership, shall be deemed to be an assignment of this Lease. If Tenant is currently a partnership (either general or limited), joint venture, co-tenancy, joint tenancy or an individual, the conversion of the Tenant entity or person into any type of entity which possesses

the characteristics of limited liability such as, by way of example only, a corporation, a limited liability company, limited liability partnership, or limited liability limited partnership, shall be deemed an assignment for purposes of this Lease. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a proposed merger of Tenant with another entity, or an acquisition of Tenant by another entity, shall be permitted, subject to Landlord's review of the financial statements of the surviving or acquiring entity, the written assumption of Tenant's obligations under this Lease by such surviving or acquiring entity, and the surviving or acquiring entity having a net worth equal to or greater than Tenant.

sublease shall be accompanied by a payment of Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500) as a non-refundable fee for the processing of Tenant's request for Landlord's consent. In addition to said fee, Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by Landlord in connection with such review and the preparation of documents in connection therewith. Tenant shall pay to Landlord monthly on or before the first (1st) of each month fifty percent (50%) of the rent or other consideration received from such assignee(s) or subtenant(s) over and above the concurrent underlying rent payable by Tenant to Landlord for that portion of the Premises being assigned or sublet, and after deduction for the amortized portion of the reasonable expenses actually paid by Tenant to unrelated third parties for brokerage commissions, legal fees, tenant improvements to the Premises, or design fees incurred as a direct consequence of the assignment or sublease. Tenant shall furnish Landlord with a true signed copy of such assignment(s) or sublease(s) and any supplementary agreements or amendments thereto, within five (5) days after their respective execution.

### 10. LIABILITY OF LANDLORD.

It is expressly understood and agreed that the obligations of Landlord under this Lease shall be binding upon Landlord and its successors and assigns and any future owner of the Building only with respect to events occurring during its and their respective ownership of the Building. In the event of any conveyance of title to the Office Building Project (or any portion thereof in which the Building is located), then the grantor or transferor shall be relieved of all liability with respect to Landlord's obligations to be performed under this Lease after the date of such conveyance. In addition, Tenant agrees to look solely to Landlord's interest in the Building for recovery of any judgment against Landlord arising in connection with this Lease, it being agreed that neither Landlord nor any successor or assign of Landlord nor any future owner of the Building, nor any partner, shareholder, or officer of any of the foregoing shall ever be personally liable for any such judgment.

## 11. MAINTENANCE AND REPAIRS.

- (a) Subject to reimbursement pursuant to Paragraph 7 hereof, Landlord shall maintain and repair the Common Areas, the roof, structural and exterior elements of the Building and the mechanical, electrical, telecommunication, vertical transportation, plumbing, heating, ventilating, air-conditioning and other equipment, facilities and systems located within or serving the Premises or the Office Building Project (collectively, the "Building Systems"), and keep such areas, elements and systems in good order and condition, consistent with the standards of other comparable buildings in the vicinity of the Building. Any damage in or to any such areas, elements or systems caused by Tenant or any agent, officer, employee, contractor, licensee or invitee of Tenant shall be repaired by Landlord at Tenant's expense and Tenant shall pay to Landlord, upon billing by Landlord, as additional rent, the cost of such repairs incurred by Landlord.
- (b) Tenant shall, at all times during the Term of this Lease and at Tenant's sole cost and expense, maintain and repair the Premises and every part thereof and all equipment (including, without limitation, any kitchen equipment), and any fixtures and improvements therein, and keep all of the foregoing clean and in good working order and operating condition, ordinary wear and tear and damage thereto by fire or other casualty excepted. All repairs and replacements made by or on behalf of Tenant shall be made and performed at Tenant's cost and expense and at such time and in such manner as Landlord may reasonably designate, by contractors or mechanics reasonably approved by Landlord and so that the same shall be at least equal in quality, value, character and utility to the original work or installation being repaired or replaced. Notwithstanding Landlord's obligations under Paragraph 11(a) above, Tenant shall be responsible for payment, as additional rent, for the cost of any maintenance and repair of any Building Systems (wherever located) that serves only Tenant or the Premises. Tenant shall have no right to make repairs at the expense of Landlord.

- Tenant shall not alter, modify, add to or disturb any telecommunications wiring or cabling in the Building other than located exclusively in the Premises, without Landlord's prior written consent. By its acceptance of possession of the Premises, Tenant shall be deemed to have agreed that the existing number and type of lines designated for service to or presently serving the Premises, as the case may be, is adequate for Tenant's occupancy. Any and all telecommunications equipment and cabling serving Tenant and the Premises and connecting to or from the intermediate distribution frame ("IDF") shall be located solely in the Premises, and Tenant shall only be permitted to access the IDF with the prior written consent of Landlord and for purposes of confirming interconnection with the Building's riser facilities. Landlord reserves the right to limit the number of local exchange carriers and competitive alternative telecommunications providers (collectively "TSPs") having access to the Building's riser system and infrastructure, to install a cable distribution/riser management system to which Tenant and all TSPs shall connect, and to charge TSPs for the use of Landlord's telecommunications riser system and infrastructure; provided, however, in all cases, Landlord will provide Building and riser access to at least one TSP for dial tone telecommunications service to tenants of the Building.
- Tenant's installation of telephone lines, data networking cables, and other electronic telecommunications services and equipment shall be subject to the terms and conditions of Paragraph 13 of this Lease. Upon the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease, Tenant shall remove, at its sole cost and expense, all of Tenant's telecommunications lines and cabling designated by Landlord for removal.

#### 12. SERVICES.

- As an item of Operating Expenses, reimbursable as otherwise provided in this Lease, Landlord shall provide heating, ventilation and air conditioning as reasonably required, reasonable amounts of electricity for normal lighting and office machines, water for reasonable and normal drinking and lavatory use, replacement light bulbs and/or fluorescent tubes and ballasts for standard overhead fixtures and unmanned passenger and freight elevator service. As outlined in Exhibit C hereto (Rules and Regulations), utility services to the Premises include industry standard electricity service of not less than four (4) watts per RSF of the Premises for light and outlets (excluding electricity for HVAC). As part of the Tenant Improvement costs, Landlord and Tenant agree to install an "Emon Demon" monitoring device for each floor within the Premises, and Tenant shall be billed for electrical usage above four (4) watts per RSF. Landlord shall make janitorial and cleaning services available to the Premises five (5) days per week and shall provide periodic Building exterior window washing service. Tenant shall pay to Landlord on demand the costs incurred by Landlord for extra cleaning in the Premises required because of misuse or neglect on the part of Tenant or Tenant's employees or the use of portions of the Premises for special purposes requiring greater or more difficult cleaning work than office areas.
- Except as provided in Paragraph 12(a), Tenant shall pay for all water, gas, heat, light, power, telephone, broadband or cable and other utilities and services specially or exclusively supplied and/or metered exclusively to the Premises or to Tenant (e.g., electricity to Tenant's exterior "crown" signage, if any), together with any taxes thereon. If any such specially or exclusively supplied services are not separately metered to the Premises, Tenant shall pay a reasonable proportion to be determined by Landlord of all charges jointly metered with other premises in the Building.
- Building services and utilities shall be provided during generally accepted business days and hours or such other days or hours as may hereafter be set forth (except for electricity and water, which, subject to the terms of this Lease, shall be provided on a 24-hour per day, 365 days per year basis). Utilities and services required at other times shall be subject to advance request and reimbursement by Tenant to Landlord of Landlord's reasonable charges therefor upon demand. After hours HVAC charges can be called for directly by the Tenant within the Premises, and will be billed to Tenant periodically by Landlord. HVAC requests require a two (2) hour minimum, at \$40.00 per hour per floor (full or partial), subject to rate increases during the Term of this Lease, based on increases in actual costs.
- Tenant shall not make connection to utilities except by or through existing outlets and shall not install or use machinery or equipment in or about the Premises that uses excess water, lighting or power, or suffer or permit any act that causes extra burden upon the utilities or services, including but not limited to security services, over standard office usage for the Office Building Project. Landlord shall require Tenant to reimburse Landlord for any excess expenses or costs that may arise out of a breach of this subparagraph by Tenant. Landlord may, in its sole

discretion, install at Tenant's sole cost and expense supplemental equipment and/or separate metering applicable to Tenant's excess usage or loading.

(e) There shall be no abatement of rent and Landlord shall not be liable in any respect whatsoever for the inadequacy, stoppage, interruption or discontinuance of any utility or service due to riot, strike, labor dispute, breakdown, accident, repair, in cooperation with governmental request or directions, or any other cause whatsoever, unless caused solely by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord or its employees or agents. Any interruption or discontinuance of service shall not be deemed an eviction or disturbance of Tenant's use and possession of the Premises, or any part thereof, nor shall it render Landlord liable to Tenant for any injury, loss or damage by abatement of rent or otherwise, nor shall it relieve Tenant from performance of Tenant's obligations under this Lease. Landlord shall, however, exercise reasonable diligence to restore any service so interrupted.

#### 13. ALTERATIONS.

- (a) Tenant shall make no alterations, improvements or additions in or to the Premises or any part thereof (individually and collectively, "Alterations") without giving Landlord prior notice of the proposed Alterations and obtaining Landlord's prior written consent thereto, which consent, except as hereinafter provided, shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed; provided, however, Landlord may withhold its consent in its sole discretion if any proposed Alterations would adversely affect any of the structural elements of the Building, the Building's electrical, plumbing, heating, telecommunications, mechanical or life safety systems, or involve any permanently affixed signage visible from or to be attached to the exterior of the Premises. Any and all work by Tenant shall be performed only by contractors approved by Landlord and, where the prior consent of Landlord is required, upon the approval by Landlord of fully detailed and dimensioned plans and specifications pertaining to the work in question, to be prepared and submitted by Tenant at its sole cost and expense. Landlord's approval or consent to any such work shall not impose any liability upon Landlord, and no action taken by Landlord in connection with such approval, including, without limitation, attending construction meetings of Tenant's contractors, shall render Tenant the agent of Landlord for purposes of constructing the Alterations.
- (b) Tenant shall at its sole cost and expense obtain all necessary approvals and permits pertaining to any Alterations. Tenant shall be responsible for any additional alterations and improvements required by law to be made by Landlord to or in the Building as a result of any alterations, additions or improvements to the Premises made by or for Tenant. All alterations, additions, fixtures (other than trade fixtures) and improvements, including, but not limited to carpeting, other floor coverings, built-in shelving, bookcases, paneling and built-in security systems (excluding any leased system) made in or upon the Premises either by or for Tenant and affixed to or forming a part of the Premises, shall immediately upon installation become Landlord's property free and clear of all liens and encumbrances.
- Tenant shall keep the Premises and the Building free from any mechanics' liens, vendors liens or any other liens arising out of any work performed, materials furnished or obligations incurred by Tenant, and agrees to defend, indennify and hold harmless Landlord from and against any such lien or claim or action thereon, together with costs of suit and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by Landlord in connection with any such claim or action. Before commencing any work or alteration, addition or improvement to the Premises which requires Landlord's consent, Tenant shall give Landlord at least ten (10) business days' written notice of the proposed commencement of work (to afford Landlord an opportunity to post appropriate notices of non-responsibility). In the event that there shall be recorded against the Premises or the Building or the property of which the Premises is a part any claim or lien arising out of any such work performed, materials furnished or obligations incurred by Tenant and such claim or lien shall not be removed, bonded over or discharged by Tenant within ten (10) days of written notice from Landlord, Landlord shall have the right but not the obligation to pay and discharge said lien by bond or otherwise without regard to whether such lien shall be lawful or correct. Any reasonable costs, including attorney's fees incurred by Landlord, shall be paid by Tenant within ten (10) days after demand by Landlord.
- (d) Tenant shall pay to Landlord a project administration fee equal to five percent (5%) of the cost of any Alterations to compensate Landlord for the administrative costs incurred and the Building services provided by Landlord in the supervision and coordination of the work.

## 14. INSURANCE, INDEMNIFICATION AND EXCULPATION.

- (a) Tenant shall, at Tenant's expense, obtain and keep in force during the Term of this Lease a policy of Commercial General Liability insurance utilizing an Insurance Services Office standard form with Broad Form General Liability Endorsement (CL00011188), or equivalent, in an amount not less than \$2,000,000.00 combined single limit per occurrence/aggregate of bodily injury and property damage, or in such greater amount as reasonably determined by Landlord, and shall insure Tenant and Landlord, Landlord's property manager, and any lender(s) whose names have been provided to Tenant in writing (as additional insureds) against liability arising out of the use, occupancy or maintenance of the Premises. The policy shall not contain any intra-insured exclusions as between insured persons or organizations, but shall include coverage for liability assumed under this Lease as an "insured contract" for the performance of Tenant's indemnity obligations under this Lease. Compliance with the above requirements shall not, however, limit the liability of Tenant nor relieve Tenant of any obligation hereunder. All insurance to be carried by Tenant shall be primary to and not contributory with any similar insurance carried by Landlord, whose insurance shall be considered excess insurance only.
- (b) (i) Tenant at its cost shall either by separate policy or by endorsement to a policy already carried by Tenant, maintain insurance coverage on all of Tenant's personal property and Alterations in, on, or about the Premises. Such insurance shall be full replacement cost coverage. Landlord shall be named as a loss payee under said policy. The proceeds from any such insurance shall be used by Tenant for the replacement and/or restoration of Tenant's personal property and Alterations.
- (ii) Tenant shall obtain and maintain loss of income and extra expense insurance in amounts as will reimburse Tenant for direct or indirect loss of earnings attributable to all perils commonly insured against by prudent tenants in the business of Tenant or attributable to prevention of access to the Premises as a result of such perils.
- where the Premises are located, and maintaining during the policy term a "General Policyholders Rating" of at least A-, X, or such other rating as may be required by Landlord, as set forth in the most current issue of "Best's Insurance Guide." Tenant shall cause to be delivered to Landlord, within seven (7) days after the Commencement Date, and from time to time upon Landlord's request, certified copies of, or certificates evidencing the existence and amounts of, the insurance required to be maintained by Tenant hereunder, with the insureds and loss payable clauses as required by this Lease. No deductible (including any self-insured retention) under any policy of insurance carried by Tenant shall exceed Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$2,500.00). No such policy shall be cancelable or subject to modification except after thirty (30) days prior written notice to Landlord. Tenant shall at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration of such policies, furnish Landlord with evidence of renewals or "insurance binders" evidencing renewal thereof, or Landlord may order such insurance and charge the cost thereof to Tenant, which amount shall be payable by Tenant to Landlord upon demand. In the event Landlord provides notice to Tenant during the Term of a change in the required rating of insurance companies, Tenant shall have sixty (60) days to provide written evidence to Landlord that Tenant maintains all required insurance coverage from insurance carriers that meet the applicable standard.
- (d) Without affecting any other rights or remedies of the parties, Tenant and Landlord each hereby agree to cause the insurance companies issuing their respective first party insurance to waive any subrogation rights that such insurers may have against Landlord and Tenant, respectively, as long as the insurance is not invalidated by such waiver. If such waivers of subrogation are contained in their respective insurance policies, Landlord and Tenant each waive, release and relieve the other, and waive their entire right to recover damages (whether in contract or in tort) against the other, for loss of or damage to the waiving party's property arising out of or incident to the perils required to be insured against under this Paragraph 14, to the extent that the loss or damage is insured under their respective insurance policies.
- (e) Except for instances of Landlord's sole gross negligence or willful misconduct, Tenant shall indemnify, protect, defend and hold harmless the Premises, Landlord, Landlord's master or ground lessor, any lenders, Landlord's partners and members, and each of their officers, directors, shareholders, managers, employees, agents and representatives from and against any and all claims, loss of rents and/or damages, costs, liens, judgments, penalties, permits, attorney's and consultant's fees, expenses and/or liabilities arising out of, involving, or in dealing

- with, (i) the occupancy of the Premises by Tenant, (ii) the conduct of Tenant's business, (iii) any act, omission or neglect of Tenant, its agents, contractors, employees or invitees, and/or (iv) any default or breach by Tenant in the performance in a timely manner of any obligation on Tenant's part to be performed under this Lease. The foregoing shall include, but not be limited to, the defense or pursuit of any claim or any action or proceeding involved therein, and whether or not (in the case of claims made against Landlord) litigated and/or reduced to judgment, and whether well founded or not. In case any action or proceeding is brought against Landlord by reason of any of the foregoing matters, Tenant upon notice from Landlord shall defend the same at Tenant's expense by counsel reasonably satisfactory to Landlord and Landlord shall cooperate with Tenant in such defense. Landlord need not have first paid any such claim in order to be so indemnified. The foregoing indemnification obligations shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease to and until the last date permitted by law for the bringing of any claim with respect to which indemnification may be claimed under this paragraph.
- (f) Tenant hereby releases Landlord from, and Landlord shall not be liable for, and any all claims for injury or damage to the person or goods, wares, merchandise or other property of Tenant, Tenant's employees, contractors, invitees, customers, or any other person in or about the Premises, Building or Office Building Project, from any cause, including, without limitation the active or passive negligence of Landlord, its agents or contractors, and whether said injury or damage results from conditions arising on the Premises or on other portions of the Building or Office Building Project, or from other sources or places, and regardless of whether the cause of such damage or injury or the means of repairing the same is accessible or not, unless caused by the sole gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord or any of its employees or agents. Landlord shall not be liable for any damages arising from any act, omission or neglect of any other tenant of Landlord. Notwithstanding Landlord's active or passive negligence or breach of this Lease, Landlord shall under no circumstances be liable for injury to Tenant's business or for any loss of income or profit therefrom.

#### 15. DESTRUCTION.

- In the event of a partial destruction of the Premises during the Term from any cause, Landlord shall forthwith repair the same (except as otherwise provided in this Paragraph 15 as to a casualty occurring during the last twelve (12) months of the Term), provided such repairs can be made within ninety (90) days under the laws and regulations of State, county, federal or municipal authorities, but such partial destruction shall not annul or void this Lease, except that Tenant shall be entitled to a proportional abatement in rent while such repairs are being made, such proportionate abatement to be based upon the amount of square footage in the Premises damaged and the length of time said area is not either actually being used by Tenant for business purposes or is not in a condition habitable for general office use. If such repairs cannot be made within ninety (90) days of such casualty, or if the casualty occurs during the last twelve (12) months of the Term and would result in any rent abatement for a period greater than thirty (30) days, Landlord may, at its option, elect to make such repairs within a reasonable time, this Lease continuing in full force and effect and the rent to be proportionately abated as provided hereinabove. In the event that Landlord does not so elect to make such repairs which cannot be made in ninety (90) days or which results from a casualty occurring during the last twelve (12) months of the term, within a reasonable time following the casualty (but in no event not less than sixty (60) days), this Lease may be terminated at the option of either party. In the event that any portion of the Building other than the Premises is destroyed to the extent of ten percent (10%) or more of the replacement cost of the Building, Landlord may elect to terminate this Lease, whether the Premises be injured or not. A total destruction of the Building shall terminate this Lease.
- (b) If the Premises are to be repaired or restored by Landlord under this Paragraph 15, Landlord shall repair or restore, at Landlord's cost, the Premises itself and any and all permanently affixed improvements in the Premises constructed or provided by Landlord as of the commencement of the Term, together with any permanently affixed Alterations approved by Landlord (unless at the time of construction Landlord informs Tenant that Tenant will be required to remove the same at the end of the Term). In no event shall Landlord repair, replace or restore any of Tenant's Property.

#### 16. ENTRY.

Landlord, Landlord's agents, employees, contractors and designated representatives, and the holders of any mortgages, deeds of trust or ground leases on the Premises shall have the right to enter the Premises at any time in the case of an emergency, and otherwise at reasonable times, for the purpose of inspecting the condition of the

Premises, performing any services required of Landlord by this Lease, showing the same to prospective purchasers, lenders or tenants, making such alterations, repairs and improvements to the Premises or to the Office Building Project as Landlord may deem reasonable or desirable, and for verifying compliance by Tenant with this Lease. Tenant waives any charges for damages or injuries or interference with Tenant's property or business in connection therewith. Any such entry shall be without any rebate of rent to Tenant for any loss of occupancy or quiet enjoyment of the Premises, or damage, injury or inconvenience thereby occasioned.

### 17. EVENTS OF DEFAULT.

- The occurrence of any one or more of the following events (each, an "Event of Default") shall constitute a breach of this Lease by Tenant: (i) if Tenant shall default in its obligation to pay any rent or other payment(s) due hereunder as and when due and payable, and such default shall continue for five (5) days after notice from Landlord; or (ii) if Tenant shall fail to perform or observe any other term hereof (except as otherwise provided in this Paragraph) or of the Project Rules described in Paragraph 8 hereof to be performed or observed by Tenant, such failure shall continue for more than ten (10) days after notice thereof from Landlord, and Tenant shall not within such period commence with due diligence and dispatch the curing of such default, or, having so commenced, thereafter shall fail or neglect to prosecute or complete with due diligence the curing of such default; or (iii) any assignment or subletting in violation of the terms of this Lease; or (iv) the failure of Tenant to maintain insurance coverages required by this Lease and/or to provide evidence of such coverages within three (3) business days after request therefor from Landlord; or (v) Tenant's failure to timely execute and deliver, when requested, an estoppel certificate in accordance with the terms of this Lease; or (vi) the taking of any action leading to, or the actual dissolution or liquidation of Tenant, if Tenant is other than an individual; or (vii) any guarantor of Tenant's obligations under this Lease ("Guarantor") shall become insolvent, file a petition in bankruptcy, or shall have ceased to pay its debts in the ordinary course of business, or Guarantor shall default, beyond any applicable notice and cure period, under its obligations under said guaranty; or (viii) if within sixty (60) days after the commencement of any proceeding against Tenant seeking any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation, such proceeding shall not have been dismissed or if this Lease or any estate of Tenant hereunder shall be levied upon under any attachment or execution and such attachment or execution is not vacated within thirty (30) days after notice to Tenant.
- (b) Any notice required to be given by Landlord under this Lease shall, in each case, be in lieu of, and not in addition to, any notice required to be given under Utah Code Sections 78B-6-801 through 816, or any other applicable unlawful detainer statutes, to the extent the substance thereof is given in compliance therewith and the notice is served as provided in this Lease, and any time periods provided under such statutes shall run concurrently with the time periods contained in any notice provided under this Lease.

## 18. TERMINATION UPON DEFAULT.

In any notice given pursuant to any one or more Events of Default, Landlord in its sole discretion may elect to terminate Tenant's right to possession shall terminate and this Lease shall terminate, unless on or before the date specified in such notice all arrears of rent and all other sums payable by Tenant under this Lease, and all costs and expenses incurred by or on behalf of Landlord hereunder, including attorneys' fees, incurred in connection with such default, shall have been paid by Tenant and all other breaches of this Lease by Tenant at the time existing shall have been fully remedied to the satisfaction of Landlord. Upon such termination, Landlord may recover from Tenant (a) the worth at the time of award of the unpaid rent which had been earned at the time of termination; (b) the worth at the time of award of the amount by which the unpaid rent which would have been earned after termination until the time of award exceeds the amount of such rent loss that Tenant proves could reasonably have been avoided; (c) the worth at the time of award of the amount by which the unpaid rent for the balance of the Term after the time of award exceeds the amount of such rent loss that Tenant proves could be reasonably avoided; and (d) any other amount necessary to compensate Landlord for all the detriment proximately caused by Tenant's failure to perform its obligations under this Lease or which in the ordinary course of things would be likely to result therefrom. The "worth at the time of award" of the amount referred to in clauses (a) and (b) above is computed by allowing interest at the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco plus five percent (5%) per annum at date of termination, but in no event in excess of the maximum rate of interest permitted by law. The worth at the time of award of the amount referred to in clause (c) above is computed by discounting such amount at the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco at the time of award plus one percent (1%). For the purpose of

determining unpaid rent under clause (c) above, the monthly rent reserved in this Lease shall be deemed to be the sum of the Base Rent and the amounts last payable by Tenant as reimbursement of expenses pursuant to Paragraphs 5(a)(ii) and (iii) hereof for the calendar year in which Landlord terminated this Lease as provided herein.

## 19. CONTINUATION AFTER DEFAULT.

Even though Tenant has breached this Lease and/or abandoned the Premises, this Lease shall continue in effect for so long as Landlord does not terminate Tenant's right to possession as provided in Paragraph 18 hereof, and Landlord may enforce all its rights and remedies under this Lease, including the right to recover rent as it becomes due under this Lease. In such event, Landlord may exercise all of the rights and remedies of a landlord under Utah law. Acts of maintenance or preservation or efforts to relet the Premises or the appointment of a receiver upon initiative of Landlord to protect Landlord's interest under this Lease shall not constitute a termination of Tenant's right to possession.

### 20. OTHER RELIEF.

The remedies provided for in this Lease are in addition to any other remedies available to Landlord at law or in equity, by statute or otherwise. Landlord's failure to take advantage of any default or breach of covenant on the part of Tenant shall not be, or be construed as a waiver thereof, nor shall any custom or practice which may grow up between the parties in the course of administering this instrument be construed to waive or to lessen the right of Landlord to insist upon the performance by Tenant of any term, covenant or condition hereof, or to exercise any rights given Landlord on account of any such default. A waiver of a particular breach or default shall not be deemed to be a waiver of the same or any other subsequent breach or default. The acceptance of rent hereunder shall not be, nor be construed to be, a waiver of any breach of any term, covenant or condition of this Lease.

### 21. ATTORNEYS' FEES.

If as a result of any breach or default on the part of Tenant under this Lease Landlord uses the services of an attorney in order to secure compliance with this Lease, Tenant shall reimburse Landlord upon demand as additional rent for any and all attorneys' fees and expenses incurred by Landlord, whether or not formal legal proceedings are instituted. Should either party bring an action against the other party, by reason of or alleging the failure of the other party to comply with any or all of its obligations hereunder, or to seek enforcement of any of the terms of this Lease, whether for declaratory or other relief, then the party which prevails in such action shall be entitled to its reasonable attorneys' fees, expert witness fees and disbursements, and all other reasonable costs and expenses related to such action (including those incurred in connection with any matters on appeal), in addition to all other recovery or relief. The "party which prevails in such action" (a) as used in the context of proceedings in the Bankruptcy Court, means the prevailing party in an adversary proceeding or contested matter, or any other action taken by the non-bankruptcy party which is reasonably necessary to protect its rights under this Agreement, and (b) as used in the context of proceedings in any court other than the Bankruptcy Court, shall mean the party that prevails in obtaining a remedy or relief which most nearly reflects the remedy or relief which the party sought, so that, for example, the party which prevails may be a party which is ordered to pay \$100 where the obligation to pay \$80 was undisputed and the other party claimed that it was entitled to \$1,000.

#### 22. NOTICES.

All approvals, consents and other notices given by Landlord or Tenant under this Lease shall be properly given only if made in writing and either deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid, certified with return receipt requested, or delivered by hand (which may be through a messenger or recognized delivery, courier or air express service) and addressed to Landlord at the address of Landlord specified in the Basic Lease Information or at such other place as Landlord may from time to time designate in a written notice to Tenant, and addressed to Tenant at the address of Tenant specified in the Basic Lease Information and, after the Commencement Date, at the Premises, together with a copy to such other address as Tenant may from time to time designate in a written notice to Landlord. Such approvals, consents and other notices shall be effective on the date of receipt (evidenced by the certified mail receipt), if mailed, or on the date of hand delivery, if hand delivered. If any such approval, consent or other notice is not received or cannot be delivered due to a change in the address of the receiving party of which notice was not previously given to the sending party or due to a refusal to accept by the receiving party, such

request, approval, consent, notice or other communication shall be effective on the date delivery is attempted. Any approval, consent or other notice under this Lease may be given on behalf of a party by the attorney for such party. Tenant hereby appoints as its agent to receive the service of all default notices and notice of commencement of unlawful detainer proceedings the person in charge of or apparently in charge of or occupying the Premises at the time, and, if there is no such person, then such service may be made by attaching the same on the door of the Premises and such service shall be effective for all purposes under this Lease.

#### 23. EMINENT DOMAIN.

If all or any part of the Premises shall be taken as a result of the exercise of the power of eminent domain or agreement in lieu thereof, this Lease shall terminate as to the part so taken as of the date of taking, and, in the case of a partial taking, Landlord shall have the right to terminate this Lease as to the balance of the Premises by giving written notice to Tenant within sixty (60) days after such date. Common Areas taken shall be excluded from the Common Areas usable by Tenant and no reduction of rent shall occur with respect thereto or by reason thereof. In the event of any taking, Landlord shall be entitled to any and all compensation, damages, income, rent, awards, or interest therein which may be paid or made in connection therewith, and, except as hereinafter expressly provided, Tenant waives and relinquishes to Landlord any and all claims for the value of any unexpired Term of this Lease or otherwise. In the event of a partial taking of the Premises which does not result in a termination of this Lease, the Base Rent thereafter to be paid shall be equitably reduced. If all or any part of the Building shall be taken as a result of the exercise of the power of eminent domain, and, in the case of a partial taking, Landlord determines that the remainder of the Building is not suitable for the continued operation as a multi-tenant office building, Landlord shall have the right to terminate this Lease by giving written notice to Tenant within sixty (60) days of the date when the possession is required. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Paragraph, in the event of a temporary taking for a period less than twenty-four (24) months (or the remainder of the Term, whichever is less), this Lease shall not terminate, but Tenant's obligation to pay Base Rent and additional rent for the portion of the Premises subject to such temporary taking shall abate for the period during which such taking is in effect. Without obligation to Tenant, Landlord may agree to transfer to any condemnor all or any portion of the Office Building Project sought by such condemnor, free from this Lease and the rights of Tenant hereunder, without first requiring that any action or proceeding be instituted or, if instituted, pursued to a judgment.

### 24. LATE CHARGE/RETURNED CHECKS.

Rent or other payments due under this Lease which remain unpaid when due shall bear interest from and after the date said amount was due at the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco on the date said amount was due, plus five percent (5%) per annum, but in no event in excess of the maximum rate of interest permitted by law. Tenant acknowledges that late payment by Tenant to Landlord of such rent or other payments will cause Landlord to incur costs not contemplated by this Lease, the exact amount of such costs being extremely difficult and impracticable to fix. Therefore, if any installment of rent or other payment due from Tenant is not received by Landlord by the fifth (5th) day of the month when due, Tenant shall pay to Landlord an additional sum of ten percent (10%) of the overdue amount as a late charge. Said late charge shall be due as of the sixth (6th) day of the month in question. If any check for payment by Tenant to Landlord of Base Rent or other sums due hereunder is returned to Landlord by Tenant's bank for any reason, a returned check charge ("NSF charge") will be added in the amount of Fifty Dollars (\$50.00), in addition to any sums due hereunder including late charges, to compensate Landlord for the costs associated with processing such dishonored check. The parties agree that the foregoing late charges and NSF charge represent a fair and reasonable estimate of the costs Landlord will incur because of said late or dishonored payment. Acceptance of said charges by Landlord shall not constitute a waiver of Tenant's default for the overdue amount, nor prevent Landlord from exercising the other rights and remedies granted Landlord under this Lease.

#### 25. SECURITY DEPOSIT.

Upon signing this Lease, Tenant shall pay to Landlord the amount of the Security Deposit specified in the Basic Lease Information. The Security Deposit shall be held by Landlord as security for the performance by Tenant of all of the covenants of this Lease to be performed by Tenant, including, without limitation, defaults by Tenant in the payment of rent, the repair of damage to the Premises caused by Tenant, the cleaning of the Premises upon termination of the tenancy created hereby, and for any damages that Landlord may incur as a consequence of any

default by Tenant under this Lease, and Tenant shall not be entitled to interest thereon. If Landlord uses or applies the Security Deposit or any portion thereof, Tenant shall, within ten (10) days after demand deposit cash with Landlord in an amount sufficient to restore the Security Deposit to the full amount, and Tenant's failure to do so shall be deemed a material breach of this Lease. Upon termination of the original Landlord's or any successor owner's interest in the Premises or the Building, the original Landlord or such successor owner shall be released from further liability with respect to the Security Deposit, provided that, if the Building is sold, Landlord, or its successor, as seller, shall transfer the Security Deposit to the buyer.

### 26. RELOCATION. (Intentionally deleted)

#### 27. ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE.

Within ten (10) days after notice from Landlord, Tenant shall execute and deliver to Landlord, in recordable form, a certificate stating (a) that this Lease is unmodified and in full force and effect (or, if there have been modifications, that this Lease is in full force and effect, as modified, and stating the date and nature of each modification), (b) the date, if any, to which rental and other sums payable hereunder have been paid, (c) that no notice has been received by Tenant of any default which has not been cured, except as to defaults specified in said certificate and (d) such other matters as may be reasonably requested by Landlord. Tenant's failure to timely deliver an estoppel certificate in accordance with this Paragraph shall be deemed an Event of Default in accordance with Paragraph 17 of this Lease.

### 28. SURRENDER.

On or before the expiration or sooner termination of this Lease Tenant shall remove all of Tenant's property and all alterations, additions, fixtures and improvements therein or thereto except those which Landlord has confirmed in writing should be left in place; and fully repair any damage to the Premises, the Building or other portions of the Office Building Project caused by the removal of any of the items provided herein. Subject to the foregoing, Tenant shall surrender the Premises at the expiration or earlier termination of the tenancy herein created broom clean, and in the same condition as received, reasonable use and wear thereof and damage by the act of God or by the elements excepted. The voluntary or other surrender of this Lease by Tenant, or a mutual cancellation thereof, shall not work a merger and shall at the option of Landlord, terminate all of any existing subleases or subtenancies, or may, at the option of Landlord, operate as an assignment to it of any or all such subleases or subtenancies. Tenant's obligations under this Paragraph shall survive the termination of this Lease.

### 29. HOLDING OVER.

- (a) If, with Landlord's approval, Tenant holds possession of the Premises after expiration of the Term of this Lease, Tenant shall become a tenant from month to month upon the terms herein specified but at a Base Rent equal to two hundred percent (200%) of the Base Rent in effect at the expiration of the Term of this Lease, payable in advance on or before the first day of each month. Such month-to-month tenancy may be terminated by either Landlord or Tenant by giving thirty (30) days' written notice of termination to the other at any time.
- (b) If, without Landlord's written approval, Tenant holds possession of the Premises after expiration of the Term of this Lease, Tenant shall become a tenant at sufferance upon the terms herein specified but at a Base Rent equal to two hundred percent (200%) of the Base Rent in effect at the expiration of the Term of this Lease, payable in advance on or before the first day of each month. Such tenancy at sufferance shall be terminated immediately upon Landlord giving written notice of such termination to Tenant at any time.
- (c) If Tenant fails to surrender the Premises upon the expiration or termination of this Lease except as hereinabove provided, Tenant hereby indemnifies and agrees to hold Landlord harmless from all costs, loss, expense or liability, including without limitation, costs, real estate brokers claims and attorneys' fees, arising out of or in connection with any delay by Tenant in surrendering and vacating the Premises, including, without limitation, any claims made by any succeeding tenant based on any delay and any liabilities arising out of or in connection with these claims. Nothing in this Paragraph shall be deemed to permit Tenant to retain possession of the Premises after the expiration or sooner termination of the Term.

#### 30. SUBORDINATION.

This Lease shall be subordinate to any ground lease, master lease, mortgage, deed of trust, or any other hypothecation for security now or later placed upon the Building and to any advances made on the security of it or Landlord's interest in it, and to all renewals, modifications, consolidations, replacements, and extensions of it. However, if any mortgagee, trustee, master lease or ground lessor elects to have this Lease prior to the lien of its mortgage or deed of trust or prior to its master lease or ground lease, and gives notice of that to Tenant, this Lease shall be deemed prior to the mortgage, deed of trust, master lease or ground lease, or the date of recording of it. In the event any mortgage or deed of trust to which this Lease is subordinate is foreclosed or a deed in lieu of foreclosure is given to the mortgagee or beneficiary, Tenant shall attorn to the purchaser at the foreclosure sale or to the grantee under the deed in lieu of foreclosure. In the event of termination of any master lease or ground lease to which this Lease is subordinate, Tenant shall attorn to the master lessor or ground lessor. Tenant agrees to execute any documents, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Tenant, required to effectuate the subordination, to make this Lease prior to the lien of any mortgage or deed of trust, master lease or ground lease, or to evidence the attornment.

#### 31. INABILITY TO PERFORM.

Landlord shall not be in default hereunder nor shall Landlord be liable to Tenant for any loss or damages if Landlord is unable to fulfill any of its obligations, or is delayed in doing so, if the inability or delay is caused by reason of accidents, strike, labor troubles, acts of God, or any other cause, whether similar or dissimilar, which is beyond the reasonable control of Landlord.

#### 32. MISCELLANEOUS.

- (a) The words "Landlord" and "Tenant" as used herein shall include the plural as well as the singular. Words used in masculine gender include the feminine and neuter. If there be more than one Tenant, the obligations hereunder imposed on Tenant shall be joint and several. Subject to the provisions hereof relating to assignment and subletting, this Lease is intended to and does bind the heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns of any and all of the parties hereto. Each provision of this Lease to be observed or performed by Tenant shall be deemed both a covenant and a condition. Time is of the essence of this Lease.
- (b) If Tenant is a corporation or limited liability company, Tenant and each person executing this Lease on behalf of Tenant represents and warrants to Landlord that (a) Tenant is duly incorporated or formed, as the case may be and validly existing under the laws of its state of incorporation or formation, (b) Tenant is qualified to do business in the State of Utah; (c) Tenant has the full right, power and authority to enter into this Lease and to perform all of Tenant's obligations hereunder, and (d) each person signing this Lease on behalf of the corporation or company is duly and validly authorized to do so. If Tenant is a partnership (whether a general or limited partnership), each person executing this Lease on behalf of Tenant represents and warrants to Landlord that (i) he/she is a general partner of Tenant, (ii) he/she is duly authorized to execute and deliver this Lease on behalf of Tenant, (iii) this Lease is binding on Tenant (and each general partner of Tenant) in accordance with its terms, and (iv) each general partner of Tenant is personally liable for the obligations of Tenant under this Lease.
- (c) There are no oral agreements between Landlord and Tenant affecting this Lease, and this Lease supersedes and cancels any and all previous negotiations, arrangements, brochures, letters of intent, agreements and understandings, if any, between Landlord and Tenant or displayed by Landlord to Tenant with respect to the subject matter of this Lease or the Building. No party has been induced to enter into this Lease by, nor is any party relying on, any representation or warranty outside those expressly set forth in this Lease. Notwithstanding the preparation of this Lease by Landlord or its agent, all of the provisions of this Lease have been freely negotiated by the parties hereto, and each of the parties has had the opportunity to be represented by counsel in connection with the negotiation and execution of this Lease. Accordingly, the parties agree that there shall be no presumption or implication against either party with respect to the meaning or interpretation of this Lease, and any presumption against the drafter implied by law is hereby waived. Any amendment or modification of this Lease is ineffective to modify, waive, or terminate this Lease, in whole or in part, unless such agreement is in writing, signed by the parties to this Lease.

- (d) Any provision of this Lease which shall be held invalid, void or illegal shall in no way affect, impair or invalidate any of the other provisions hereof and such other provisions shall remain in full force and effect.
- (e) The obstruction of Tenant's view, air, or light by any structure erected in the vicinity of the Building, whether by Landlord or third parties, shall in no way affect this Lease or impose any liability upon Landlord.
- (f) To the extent permitted by law, Tenant hereby waives trial by jury in any action, proceeding or counterclaim brought by either of the parties hereto on any matters whatsoever arising out of or in anyway connected with this Lease.
- (g) This Lease shall be governed by the laws of the State of Utah applicable to transactions to be performed wholly therein.
- (h) Tenant acknowledges that the financial capability of Tenant to perform its obligations under this Lease is material to Landlord and that Landlord would not enter into this Lease but for its belief, based on its review of the financial statements of Tenant and any person guarantying the obligations of Tenant under this Lease delivered to Landlord prior to the date of this Lease, that Tenant is capable of performing such financial obligations. From time to time during the Term, and within ten (10) calendar days of Landlord's request therefor, Tenant shall provide Landlord with Tenant's and any such guarantor's current financial statements, and such other information discussing the financial worth of Tenant and any such guarantor reasonably requested by Landlord, which statements and information Landlord shall use solely for purposes of this Lease and in connection with the ownership, management, financing and disposition of the Building. Tenant hereby represents, warrants and certifies to Landlord that all financial statements delivered to Landlord by Tenant or such guarantor: (a) are true and correct in all material respects at the time delivered to Landlord, (b) are prepared in accordance with a recognized standard of accounting consistently applied that fairly presents the financial condition and results of the operations of Tenant or such guarantor, as applicable, and (c) with respect to any financial statements delivered to Landlord prior to the effective date of this Lease, are true and correct as of the effective date of this Lease.
- Tenant represents, warrants and covenants that Tenant and each partner, member or stockholder in or of Tenant, and all beneficial owners of any such partner, member or stockholder, is in compliance with the requirements of Executive Order No. 13224, 66 Fed. Reg. 49079 (September 25, 2001) (the "Order"), and other similar requirements contained in the rules and regulations of the Office of Foreign Asset Control, Department of the Treasury ("OFAC"), and in enabling legislation or other Executive Orders in respect thereof (the Order and such other rules, regulations, legislation or orders are collectively called the "Orders"). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Tenant represents, warrants and covenants that neither Tenant, nor any partner, member or stockholder in or of Tenant, nor the beneficial owner of any such partner, member of stockholder: (i) is listed on the Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List maintained by OFAC pursuant to the Order and/or on any other list of terrorists or terrorist organizations maintained pursuant to any of the rules and regulations of OFAC pursuant to any other applicable Orders (such lists being collectively referred to as the "Lists"); (ii) is a person who has been determined by competent authority to be subject to the prohibitions contained in the Orders; or (iii) is owned or controlled by, nor acts for or on behalf of, any person on the Lists or any other persons who have been determined by competent authority to be subject to the prohibitions contained in the Orders. Tenant agrees to execute such certificates as may be reasonably requested by Landlord from time to time to enable Landlord to comply with the Orders and/or any anti-money laundering laws as relates to this Lease.

#### 33. BROKER.

Tenant represents and warrants to Landlord that Tenant has had no dealings with any broker, finder, or similar person who is or might be entitled to a commission or other fee in connection with the execution of this Lease, except for Landlord's Broker and Tenant's Broker. Landlord shall pay the commission due Landlord's Broker and Tenant's Broker pursuant to a separate agreement between Landlord and Landlord's Broker. Landlord and Tenant shall each indemnify, defend, protect and hold the other hamless from and against any and all claims and damages and for any and all costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) resulting from claims that may be asserted against the other party by any broker, agent or finder not disclosed herein.

## 34. GUARANTOR. (intentionally deleted)

#### 35. SIGNAGE.

Landlord, at its sole cost and expense, shall provide signage to Tenant in accordance with the Building's signage program, including one (1) line identifying Tenant on the Building lobby directory sign and tenant identification signage next to the main entry door into the Premises. Initial signage shall be provided by Landlord at Landlord's expense, but any changes, deletions, or additions requested by Tenant after the Commencement Date will be provided by Landlord at Tenant's sole cost and expense, upon reasonable notice by Tenant.

Tenant, at its sole cost and expense, shall also have the right, subject to the rights of other tenants, to place its signage on the recently installed "monument" sign outside the Building entrance. In addition, Tenant shall have the exclusive right, at its sole cost and expense, to place its logo and/or name on the "crown" on the west facing side of the Building. All design, layout and size of signage shall be subject to review and approval of Landlord, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, and any "crown" signage shall also be subject to review and approval by Salt Lake City.

### 36. CONFIDENTIALITY.

As a material condition to the effectiveness of this Lease, Tenant hereby agrees, on behalf of itself and its members, partners, directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, advisors, successors and assigns (collectively, "Tenant Parties"), that the contents and terms of this Lease shall remain strictly confidential and any of the Tenant Parties shall not directly or indirectly disclose, publish or otherwise reveal any of the contents or terms of this Lease to any other person, party or entity whatsoever without the specific prior written authorization of Landlord. The foregoing obligations of the Tenant Parties shall be effective as of the date of this Lease and shall remain in effect throughout the remainder of the Lease Term (including any extensions thereof). Failure of any of the Tenant Parties to comply with or otherwise adhere to the terms of this Section 36 shall be deemed an Event of Default by Tenant under the Lease, permitting Landlord to exercise all of its rights set forth therein, including all other remedies available at law and in equity. Furthermore, Tenant hereby agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless Landlord and its agents and employees from and against all damages, losses, costs, expenses, and liabilities (including all attorneys' fees and court costs incurred by Landlord) arising out of or resulting from the failure of any of the Tenant Parties to comply with or otherwise adhere to the terms of this Section 36. The terms of this Section 36 shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of the Lease.

## 37. OPTION FOR EARLY TERMINATION.

Tenant shall have the one-time option to terminate this Lease (the "Termination Option"), with such termination to be effective as of the last day of the sixty-seventh (67th) full calendar month of the Term (the "Termination Date") provided Tenant gives Landlord not less than twelve (12) months' prior written notice to terminate (the "Termination Notice"). As of the Termination Date, (i) all Base Rent and Additional Rent shall be paid through and apportioned as of the Termination Date; (ii) Tenant shall pay Landlord a fee in the amount of Nine Hundred Seventy-Seven Thousand Dollars (\$977,000.00) (the "Termination Payment"); (iii) neither party shall have any rights, liabilities or obligations under this Lease for the period accruing after the Termination Date, except those which, by the provisions of this Lease, expressly survive the termination of the term of this Lease; and (iv) Tenant shall surrender the Premises in the condition required under this Lease. Landlord shall have the right to market and show Premises during normal business hours with reasonable notice to Tenant upon receipt of Termination Notice. This option to terminate shall be self-operative and no additional agreement between Landlord and Tenant shall be necessary to effectuate such termination; provided, however, Landlord and Tenant shall, for their mutual convenience, execute a termination agreement prior to the Termination Date. This Termination Right shall only be valid for the named Tenant under this Lease.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Lease as of the date first above written.

Its:

#### TENANT: LANDLORD: PGX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation 257 East Salt Lake, LLC a Delaware limited liability company Ву: By: Salt Lake City Portfolio, LLC, Name: a Delaware limited liability company, Its: Its: Managing Member By: Nearon Mission Pointe Holdings II, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Its: Sole Member Nearon Enterprises, By: a California Corporation, Its: Managing Member Ву: \_ Name:

## **EXHIBIT A**

# FLOOR PLAN

#### EXHIBIT B

### OPERATING EXPENSES AND TAXES

- As used in this Lease, "Operating Expenses" shall mean, without duplication, all costs and expenses paid or incurred by Landlord in connection with the ownership, management, operation, maintenance and repair of the Building and/or the Office Building Project (individually and collectively, as used in this Exhibit, the "Building"), and in providing services in accordance with this Lease, including the following: salaries, wages, other compensation, taxes and benefits (including payroll, social security, workers' compensation, unemployment, disability and similar taxes and payments) for all personnel engaged in the management, operation, maintenance or repair of the Building; uniforms provided to such personnel; premiums and other charges for all property, earthquake, rental value, liability and other insurance carried by Landlord, together with the amount of any deductible under such policy; water and sewer charges or fees; license, permit and inspection fees; electricity, water, heating, ventilation, air conditioning, gas, fuel, steam and other utilities; sales, use and excise taxes on goods and services purchased by Landlord; telephone, delivery, postage, stationery supplies and other expenses; management fees and expenses; repairs to and maintenance of the Building (including the contribution to and replenishment of reserves maintained by Landlord for the payment of such expenses), including Building systems and accessories thereto and repair and replacement of worn out or broken equipment, facilities, parts and installations; janitorial, window cleaning, security, guard, extermination, water treatment, garbage and waste disposal, rubbish removal, plumbing and other services; inspection or service contracts for elevator, electrical, mechanical and other Building equipment and systems; supplies, tools, materials and equipment; accounting, legal and other professional fees and expenses (excluding legal fees, accounting, and other professional fees and expenses incurred by Landlord relating to disputes with specific tenants or the negotiation, interpretation or enforcement of specific leases); painting of any of the public or common areas of the Office Building Project, including, without limitation, the Building exterior and any interior portions thereof, and the cost of maintaining the sidewalks, landscaping and other common areas of the Office Building Project, the cost of parking area repair, restoration and maintenance, including, without limitation, resurfacing, restriping and cleaning; the cost, amortized over the useful life as reasonably determined by Landlord, according to generally accepted accounting principles, of all furniture, fixtures, draperies, carpeting and personal property furnished by Landlord in common areas or public corridors of the Building or in the Building office; all costs and expenses resulting from compliance with any laws, ordinances, rules, regulations or orders applicable to the Building; Building office rent or rental value for office space reasonably necessary for the proper management and operation of the Building; all costs and expenses of contesting by appropriate legal proceedings any matter concerning managing, operating, maintaining or repairing the Building, or the validity or applicability of any law, ordinance, rule, regulation or order relating to the Building, or the amount or validity of any Property Taxes; reasonable depreciation as determined by Landlord according to generally accepted accounting principles on all machinery, fixtures, tools and equipment (including window washing machinery) used in the management, operation, maintenance or repair of the Building and on window coverings provided by Landlord; the cost, reasonably amortized as determined by Landlord, according to generally accepted accounting principles, of all capital improvements made to the Building or capital assets acquired by Landlord that are designed or intended to be a labor-saving or energy-saving device, or to improve economy or efficiency in the management, operation, maintenance or repair of the Building, or to reduce any item of Operating Expenses, or that constitute a replacement of a Building system, or that are required by any law, ordinance, rule, regulation or order; charges and assessments on the Office Building Project pursuant to any applicable covenants, conditions and restrictions encumbering the Office Building Project; and such other usual costs and expenses which are paid by other landlords for the on-site operation, servicing, maintenance and repair of comparable office buildings in Salt Lake City, Utah. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Lease or the foregoing list of Operating Expenses, no expenses incurred for the following shall be included in Operating Expenses for any expense year: Property Taxes, depreciation on the Building (except as described above), costs of tenants' improvements (including permit, license and inspection fees), real estate brokers' commissions, interest, payments of loan principal and expenses related to a financing or refinancing of the Building, the cost of services provided to tenants materially in excess of services customarily provided to Tenant, whether or not Landlord is entitled to reimbursement therefor, Landlord's legal costs and expenses in connection with any lease dispute, or litigation with any tenant, or Landlord's costs in maintaining Landlord's corporate or limited liability company status.
- B. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Lease or this **Exhibit B**, for purposes of determining Operating Expenses for any year, including, but not limited to the Base Year, any and all charges paid RQN Doc. #1301335v3

by Landlord for gas, electricity or power generation ("Gas and Electrical Costs") shall be segregated. Any increases in Gas and Electrical Costs for any calendar year subsequent to the Base Year shall be determined separately, based on the total dollar increase, if any, in all Gas and Electrical Costs paid or incurred by Landlord in such calendar year over Gas and Electrical Costs paid or incurred by Landlord in the Base Year. In addition, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Lease or this Exhibit B, for purposes of determining Operating Expenses for any year, including, but not limited to the Base Year, any and all charges paid by Landlord to maintain insurance with respect to the Office Building Project ("Insurance Costs") shall also be segregated. Any increases in Insurance Costs for any calendar year subsequent to the Base Year shall be determined separately, based on the total dollar increase, if any, in all Insurance Costs paid or incurred in such calendar year over Insurance Costs paid or incurred by Landlord in the Base Year.

- C. Actual Operating Expenses for the Base Year and each subsequent calendar year shall be adjusted, if necessary, to equal Landlord's reasonable estimate of Operating Expenses for a full calendar year with the total area of the Building occupied during such full calendar year; provided, however, Landlord shall not in any year collect in excess of one hundred percent (100%) of the actual Operating Expenses paid or incurred by Landlord in any calendar year.
- D. Landlord reserves the right to, in good faith, establish classifications for the equitable allocation of Operating Expenses that are incurred for the direct benefit of specific types of tenants or users in the Building ("Cost Pools"). Such Cost Pools may include, but shall not be limited to, office, ground floor retail, and lower level basement, tenants of the Building and tenants of any other building(s) within the Office Building Project. Landlord's determination of such allocations in a manner consistent with the terms and conditions of this section shall be final and binding on Tenant. Tenant acknowledges that the allocation of Operating Expenses among Cost Pools does not affect all Operating Expenses, and is limited to specific items that are incurred or provided to tenants of Cost Pools which Landlord determines, in good faith, it would be inequitable to share, in whole or in part, among tenants of other Cost Pools in the Building.
- E. As used in this Lease, "Property Taxes" shall mean all taxes, assessments, excises, levies, fees and charges (and any tax, assessment, excise, levy, fee or charge levied wholly or partly in lieu thereof or as a substitute therefor or as an addition thereto) of every kind and description, general or special, ordinary or extraordinary, foreseen or unforeseen, secured or unsecured, that are levied, assessed, charged, confirmed or imposed by any public or government authority on or against, or otherwise with respect to, the Building or any part thereof or any personal property used in connection with the Building, or any charge or fee imposed by any federal, state or local government, district or agency for fire protection, public transportation, housing, trash removal, sidewalk, street maintenance or other public service(s). Property Taxes shall not include net income (measured by the income of Landlord from all sources or from sources other than solely rent), franchise, documentary transfer, inheritance or capital stock taxes of Landlord, unless levied or assessed against Landlord in whole or in part in lieu of, as a substitute for, or as an addition to any Property Taxes.
- F. In addition to all rent and other charges to be paid by Tenant under the Lease, Tenant shall reimburse Landlord upon demand for all taxes, assessments, excises, levies, fees and charges including all payments related to the cost of providing facilities or services, whether or not now customary or within the contemplation of Landlord and Tenant, that are payable by Landlord and levied, assessed, charged, confirmed or imposed by any public or government authority upon, or measured by, or reasonably attributable to (i) the cost or value of Tenant's equipment, furniture, fixtures and other personal property located in the Premises or the cost or value of any leasehold improvements made in or to the Premises by or for Tenant, regardless of whether title to such improvements is vested in Tenant or Landlord, (ii) any rent payable under this Lease, including any gross income tax or excise tax levied by any public or government authority with respect to the receipt of any such rent, (iii) the possession, leasing, operation, management, maintenance, alteration, repair, use or occupancy by Tenant of the Premises, or (iv) this transaction or any document to which Tenant is a party creating or transferring an interest or an estate in the Premises. All taxes, assessments, excises, levies, fees and charges payable by Tenant under this Exhibit shall be deemed to be, and shall be paid as, additional rent.

### **EXHIBIT C**

### RULES AND REGULATIONS OF 257 EAST 200 SOUTH, SALT LAKE CITY, UTAH 84111

### COMMON AREAS

The sidewalks, halls, passages, exits, entrances, elevators and stairways of the Building shall not be obstructed by Tenant or used for any purpose other than for ingress to and egress from the Premises. The halls, passages, exits, entrances, elevators and stairways are not for the general public and Landlord shall in all cases have the right to control and prevent access thereto of all persons (including, without limitation, messengers or delivery personnel not wearing uniforms) whose presence in the judgment of Landlord would be prejudicial to the safety, character, reputation or interests of the Building and its tenants. Neither Tenant nor any agent, employee, contractor, invitee or licensee of Tenant shall go upon the roof of the Building. Landlord shall have the right at any time, without the same constituting an actual or constructive eviction and without incurring any liability to Tenant therefor, to change the arrangement or location of entrances or passageways, doors or doorways, corridors, elevators, stairs, toilets and common areas of the Building.

#### **SIGNS**

No sign, placard, picture, name, advertisement or notice visible from the exterior of the Premises shall be inscribed, painted, affixed or otherwise displayed by Tenant on any part of the Building or the Premises without the prior written consent of Landlord. Landlord will adopt and furnish to tenants general guidelines relating to signs inside the Building. Tenant agrees to conform to such guidelines. All approved signs or lettering shall be printed, painted, affixed or inscribed at the expense of Tenant by a person approved by Landlord. Material visible from outside the Building will not be permitted.

### PROHIBITED USES

The Premises shall not be used for the storage of merchandise held for sale to the general public or for lodging. No cooking shall be done or permitted on the Premises except that private use by Tenant of microwave ovens and/or Underwriters' Laboratory approved equipment for brewing coffee, tea, hot chocolate and similar beverages will be permitted, provided that such use is in accordance with all applicable federal, state and municipal laws, codes, ordinances, rules and regulations. Tenant shall not use electricity for lighting, machines or equipment in excess of four (4) watts per square foot.

### JANITORIAL SERVICE

Tenant shall not employ any person other than the janitor of Landlord for the purpose of cleaning the Premises unless otherwise agreed to by Landlord in writing. Except with the written consent of Landlord, no persons other than those approved by Landlord shall be permitted to enter the Building for the purpose of cleaning the Premises.

#### KEYS AND ACCESS CARDS

Landlord will furnish Tenant without charge with one (1) key to each door lock provided in the Premises by Landlord and one (1) access card to the Building for each employee of Tenant. Landlord may make a reasonable charge for any additional keys or access cards requested by Tenant. Tenant shall not have any such keys or access cards copied or any keys or access cards made. Tenant shall not alter any lock or install a new or additional lock or any bolt on any door of the Premises. Tenant, upon the termination of this Lease, shall deliver to Landlord all keys to doors in the Building and all access cards.

### MOVING PROCEDURES

Landlord shall designate appropriate entrances for deliveries or other movement to or from the Premises of equipment, materials, supplies, furniture or other property, and Tenant shall not use any other entrances for such purposes. All moves shall be scheduled and carried out during non-business hours of the Building. All persons employed and means or methods used to move equipment, materials, supplies, furniture or other property in or out of the Building must be approved by Landlord prior to any such movement. Landlord shall have the right to prescribe the maximum weight, size and position of all equipment, materials, furniture or other property brought into the Building. Heavy objects shall, if considered necessary by Landlord, stand on a platform of such thickness as is necessary properly to distribute the weight. Landlord will not be responsible for loss of or damage to any such property from any cause, and all damage done to the Building by moving or maintaining such property shall be repaired at the expense of Tenant.

### NO NUISANCES

Tenant shall not use or keep in the Premises or the Building any kerosene, gasoline or inflammable or combustible fluid or material other than limited quantities thereof reasonably necessary for the operation or maintenance of office equipment. Tenant shall not use any method of heating or air conditioning other than that supplied by Landlord. Tenant shall not use or keep or permit to be used or kept any foul or noxious gas or substance in the Premises, or permit or suffer the Premises to be occupied or used in a manner offensive or objectionable to Landlord or other occupants of the Building by reason of noise, odors or vibrations, or interfere in any way with other tenants or those having business in the Building, nor shall any animals be brought or kept in the Premises or the Building.

### **BUSINESS HOURS**

Landlord establishes the hours of 7:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, except generally recognized holidays ("business days"), as reasonable and usual business hours for the purposes of this Lease.

#### ACCESS TO BUILDING

Landlord reserves the right to exclude from the Building during the evening, night and early morning hours beginning at 6:00 p.m. and ending at 7:00 a.m. Monday through Friday, and at all hours on Saturdays, Sundays, union holidays and legal holidays, all persons who do not present identification acceptable to Landlord. Tenant shall provide Landlord with a list of all persons authorized by Tenant to enter the Premises and shall be liable to Landlord for all acts of such persons. Landlord shall in no case be liable for damages for any error with regard to the admission to or exclusion from the Building of any person. In the case of invasion, mob, riot, public excitement or other circumstances rendering such action advisable in Landlord's opinion, Landlord reserves the right to prevent access to the Building during the continuance of the same by such action as Landlord may deem appropriate, including closing doors.

### USE OF NAME OF BUILDING

Tenant shall not use the name of the Building for any purpose other than as an address of the business to be conducted by Tenant in the Premises. Landlord shall have the right to change the name, address or title of the Office Building Project or the Building.

### BUILDING DIRECTORY

The directory of the Building will be provided for the display of the name and location of Tenant. Landlord reserves the right to restrict the amount of directory space utilized by Tenant. Landlord may make a reasonable charge for the replacement of directory slots/panels requested by Tenant.

### WINDOW COVERINGS

No curtains, draperies, blinds, shutters, shades, screens or other coverings, hangings or decorations shall be attached to, hung or placed in, or used in connection with any window of the Building without the prior written consent of Landlord. In any event, with the prior written consent of Landlord, such items shall be installed on the office side of Landlord's standard window covering and shall in no way be visible from the exterior of the Building. Tenant shall keep window coverings closed when the effect of sunlight (or the lack thereof) would impose unnecessary loads on the Building's air conditioning systems.

### BATHROOMS

The toilet rooms, toilets, urinals, wash bowls and other apparatus shall not be used for any purpose other than that for which they were constructed, no foreign substance of any kind whatsoever shall be thrown therein, and the expense of any breakage, stoppage or damage resulting from the violation of this rule shall be paid by Tenant if caused by Tenant or its agents, employees, contractors, invitees or licensees.

#### BICYCLES, VEHICLES

There shall not be used in any space, or in the public halls of the Building, either by Tenant or others, any hand trucks except those equipped with rubber tires and side guards or such other material handling equipment as Landlord approves. No other vehicles of any kind, except as hereinafter provided, shall be brought by Tenant into the Building or kept in or about the Premises. Bicycles are permitted in the Building only in the areas designated by Landlord and only in accordance with rules and regulations adopted by Landlord for bicycles and bicycle owners. (Bicycle racks are provided on the first level of the parking garage near the elevators.)

### TRASH REMOVAL

Tenant shall store all its trash and garbage within the Premises. No material shall be placed in the trash boxes or receptacles if such material is of such nature that it may not be disposed of in the ordinary and customary manner of removing and disposing of office building trash and garbage in the city or county in which the Building is located without being in violation of any law or ordinance governing such disposal. All garbage and refuse disposal shall be made only through entryways and elevators provided for such purposes and at such times as Landlord shall designate. Tenant shall crush and flatten all boxes, cartons and containers. Tenant shall pay extra charges for any unusual trash disposal.

#### NO SOLICITING

Canvassing, soliciting, distribution of handbills or any other written material and peddling in the Building are prohibited, and Tenant shall cooperate to prevent the same.

### NO SMOKING

There shall be NO SMOKING in the Building or in the immediate area of the entrances to the Building as designated by Landlord.

#### PARKING RULES

- Automobile parking areas shall be used only for parking by vehicles no longer than full size, passenger automobiles herein called "Permitted Size Vehicles".
- 2. Tenant shall not permit or allow any vehicles that belong to or are controlled by Tenant or Tenant's employees, suppliers, shippers, customers, or invitees to be loaded, unloaded, or parked in areas other than those designated by Landlord for such activities.

RQN Doc. #1301335v3

- 3. Unless otherwise instructed, every person using the parking area is required to park and lock his own vehicle. Landlord is not responsible for any damage to vehicles, injury to persons or loss of property, all of which risks are assumed by the party using the parking area.
- 4. The maintenance, washing, waxing or cleaning of vehicles in the parking structure or anywhere on the property is prohibited.
- 5. Tenant shall be responsible for ensuring that all of its employees, agents and invitees comply with the applicable parking rules, regulations, laws and agreements.
- 6. Landlord reserves the right to modify these rules and/or adopt such other reasonable and nondiscriminatory rules and regulations as it may deem necessary for the proper operation of the parking area.
- 7. Parking herein provided is intended as a license only and no bailment is intended or shall be created hereby.
- 8. Users of the parking area will obey all posted signs and park only in the areas designated for vehicle parking.

#### WAIVER

Landlord may waive any one or more of these Rules and Regulations for the benefit of any particular tenant or tenants, but no such waiver by Landlord shall be construed as a waiver of such Rules and Regulations in favor of any other tenant or tenants, nor prevent Landlord from thereafter enforcing any such Rules and Regulations against any or all of the tenants of the Building.

### SUPPLEMENTAL TO LEASE

These Rules and Regulations are in addition to, and shall not be construed to in any way modify or amend, in whole or in part, the covenants of this Lease.

#### EXHIBIT D

#### TENANT IMPROVEMENTS

Landlord will perform the work described in this **Exhibit D** (the "Tenant Improvements"), and shall deliver the Premises to Tenant with the Tenant Improvements completed, subject to punchlist items. Landlord shall correct and complete the items on such punchlist promptly after such written notice from Tenant. The Tenant Improvements shall be the improvements identified in that certain space plan and drawings prepared by a mutually acceptable architect (the "Architect") and mutually agreed upon by Landlord and Tenant (the "Space Plan"), a copy of which shall be attached hereto as soon as available, as **Schedule 1**.

Unless specifically noted to the contrary on the Space Plan, the Tenant Improvements shall be constructed using "Building Standard" quantities, specifications and materials as determined by Landlord. Based upon the Space Plan, Landlord shall cause the Architect to prepare detailed plans and specifications for the Tenant Improvements ("Working Drawings"). Landlord shall then forward the Working Drawings to Tenant for Tenant's approval. Tenant shall approve or reasonably disapprove any draft of the Working Drawings within three (3) business days after Tenant's receipt thereof; provided, however, that (i) Tenant shall not be entitled to disapprove any portion, component or aspect of the Working Drawings which are consistent with the Space Plan unless Tenant agrees to pay for the additional cost from any resulting change in the Space Plan, and (ii) any disapproval of the Working Drawings by Tenant shall be accompanied by a detailed written explanation of the reasons for Tenant's disapproval. Failure of Tenant to reasonably disapprove any draft of the Working Drawings within said three (3) business day period shall be deemed to constitute Tenant's approval thereof. The Working Drawings, as approved by Landlord and Tenant, may be referred to herein as the "Approved Working Drawings." From and after the preparation of the Approved Working Drawings, Tenant shall make no changes or modifications to the Space Plan or the Approved Working Drawings without the prior written consent of Landlord, which consent may be withheld in Landlord's sole discretion if such change or modification would directly or indirectly delay Substantial Completion, or increase the cost of designing or constructing the Tenant Improvements. By its execution of the Lease, Tenant hereby authorizes Landlord to perform and commence work on the Tenant Improvements through contractors selected by Landlord (after receiving multiple bids from contractors and after consultation with Tenant), such contractor to be under the supervision and control of Landlord. Prior to the commencement of any construction, Tenant must also submit to Landlord for Landlord's prior approval, such approval to be in Landlord's sole discretion, Tenant's data and low voltage wiring plan, together with plans for any other work that Tenant proposes to be conducted outside of the Premises. Landlord agrees to use Daw Construction Group, LLC as the general contractor for the Tenant Improvements. Landlord shall select a third party Construction Manager who will act in the interest of Landlord and Tenant to ensure that the Tenant Improvements are constructed as detailed in the Construction Drawings and integrated correctly into the Building Systems ("Construction Management").

Landlord shall provide a one time "Tenant Improvement Allowance" of Forty Dollars (\$40.00) per useable square foot of the Premises, or  $43,620 \times $40 = $1,744,800$ . The Tenant Improvement Allowance shall include the cost of any engineering, all permits, Construction Management costs and architectural costs beyond the initial "test fit" space plan. In addition, Landlord shall provide an allowance of up to \$110,000 per floor on the  $9^{th}$  and  $12^{th}$  floors to be used for elevator lobby, common area and restrooms, with such work to be in accordance with Building Standard materials and/or finishes. All costs associated with the Tenant Improvements above the Tenant Improvement Allowance shall be paid in full by Tenant to Landlord prior to commencement of construction of Tenant Improvements. To the extent any additional amounts are the result of approved change orders or cost overruns, such amounts shall be paid in full by Tenant to Landlord prior to the commencement of any work associated with such change orders or cost overruns.

As used herein, the term "Building Standard" refers to the materials maintained in stock by Landlord for use in the improvements of tenant space in the Building.

In the event of any Tenant Delays (as that term is hereinafter defined), the Commencement Date of the Lease shall be determined based on the date Landlord in good faith determines it would have substantially completed the Tenant Improvements without the delays attributable to Tenant Delays. As used herein, the term "Tenant Delays" shall mean any delay that Landlord may encounter in the performance of Landlord's obligations

D-1

under this Exhibit D or the Lease to construct the Tenant Improvements because of any act or omission of any nature by Tenant or its agents, including, without limitation, delays resulting from changes in or additions to the plans for the Tenant Improvements; delays due to the failure to promptly give authorizations or approvals required by to enable Landlord to proceed with any work; or delays due to the postponement of any Landlord work at the request of Tenant.

Landlord shall have the right to cease all work in the event the number of days attributable to Tenant Delays exceeds the aggregate of twenty (20) days, unless Tenant gives unconditional approval to all Tenant Improvements in a manner requested by Landlord to allow Landlord to proceed with the immediate construction of the Tenant Improvements. The failure of Tenant to provide such unconditional approval within three (3) business days after written demand therefor from Landlord shall constitute a non-curable Event of Default under the Lease.

In the event that solely due to Landlord Delays (as that term is hereinafter defined), the full Premises are not delivered to Tenant on or before May 1, 2015, subject to this Lease being executed by Friday, October 17, 2014, then the Expiration Date of this Lease shall not be extended, but Tenant shall be entitled to receive a day for day (i.e., one day for each day of delay) additional rent abatement, in an amount equal to the combined daily rate of the total Premises, until the Tenant Improvement work is substantially completed. Tenant shall provide written notice of its request for such additional rent abatement, and if the Premises are not delivered to Tenant within thirty (30) day of such request, Tenant shall have the option to continue to receive such additional rent abatement until the Premises are substantially completed and delivered, or Tenant may terminate this Lease upon ten (10) days written notice to Landlord. As used herein, the term "Landlord Delays" shall mean any delay in the performance of Landlord's obligations under this Exhibit D or the Lease to construct the Tenant Improvements because of any act or omission of Landlord (e.g., delays in responses to proposed plans, failure to submit materials necessary for permits, or the like). Delays due to governmental agencies or any third parties, including but not limited to the general contractor on the project, or "force majeure" events under Section 31 of this Lease, shall not constitute Landlord Delays.

### EXHIBIT E

# GUARANTY OF LEASE

(intentionally deleted)

### EXHIBIT F

# COMMENCEMENT LETTER

, 2015
257 East Salt Lake, LLC c/o Nearon Enterprises 500 La Gonda Way Suite 210 Danville, CA 94526 Attention: President and CFO
Re: Lease dated, 2014 ("Lease"), by and between 257 East Salt Lake, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord"), and PGX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant"), wit respect to 257 East 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 8411, Suites 900, 1000, 1200 ("Premises")
Dear Landlord:
In accordance with the terms and conditions of the above referenced Lease, Tenant hereby accepts possession of the Premises and agrees as follows:
Commencement Date of the Lease:, 201; Rent Commencement Date of the Lease:, 201; Expiration Date of the Lease:, 202 Landlord has completed construction of the Tenant Improvements identified in the Lease.
By its signature below Tenant hereby acknowledges its acceptance of possession of the Premises and agreement to the terms set forth above and Tenant requests that Landlord acknowledge the terms in this Commencement Letter by signing two (2) copies of this Commencement Letter in the space provided and returning one (1) fully executed copy to the attention of the undersigned.
Sincerely,
TENANT
PGX Holdings, Inc. a Delaware corporation
By:
AGREED AND ACCEPTED BY LANDLORD: 257 East Salt Lake, LLC a Delaware limited liability company
By: Name: Its:

# FIRST AMENDMENT TO LEASE

THIS FIRST AMENDMENT TO LEASE (hereinafter "Amendment") is made and entered into as of the Aday of September, 2017, by and between 257 East Salt Lake, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord") and PGX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant").

### Recitals

- A. Landlord and Tenant entered into an Office Lease Agreement dated October 17, 2014, (the "Lease") for approximately 47,680 rentable square feet designated as Suites 1200, 1000, and 900 in the building located at 257 East 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah (the "Building").
- B. Landlord and Tenant desire to expand the Premises to the seventh (7th) floor of the Building.
- E. Landlord and Tenant desire to further amend the terms of the Lease as set forth in this Amendment.
- F. All capitalized terms in this Amendment, unless otherwise defined, shall have the same meaning as set forth in the Lease.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing, and of the mutual promises, covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Expansion of Premises</u>. Commencing on January 1, 2018 (the "Commencement Date"), the Premises shall be expanded to Suite 725 on the seventh (7<sup>th</sup>) floor of the Building, which Suite consists of approximately 4,803 rentable square feet (the "New Premises"). The New Premises is depicted on <u>Exhibit A</u> attached hereto. After the addition of the New Premises, the Premises shall constitute 52,483 rentable square feet (the "Premises").
- 2. <u>Term.</u> The Term of the lease of the New Premises shall be co-terminous with the Term of the Lease, which shall expire on November 30, 2022 (the "Expiration Date").
- 3. <u>Rights of First Offer</u>. Except during the last twenty-four (24) months of the Term (as extended pursuant to the terms of this Amendment), Tenant shall have the following rights of first offer:
  - (a) Right of First Offer on Seventh Floor. Subject to the existing rights of existing tenants, and so long as an Event of Default has not occurred and is continuing, Tenant shall have an ongoing right of first offer for any space that subsequently becomes available on the seventh (7th) floor of the Building (the "Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space"). Landlord may at any time notify Tenant in writing of the lease terms (square feet, rent, tenant improvements, lease term) that are acceptable to Landlord ("Landlord's Notice"). Tenant shall have five (5) business days (the "Response

Period") from its receipt of Landlord's Notice, to notify Landlord that Tenant elects to exercise its right of first offer to lease on the same terms as proposed by Landlord. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, if Tenant exercises its right of first offer, (i) Tenant shall lease the Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space for no less than five (5) years notwithstanding any lesser term in the offer, and (ii) the term applicable to the New Premises shall be increased to be co-terminous with the lease of the Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space. If Tenant elects not to proceed with the lease of the Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space or does not otherwise timely exercise its rights within the Response Period, Landlord may enter into a lease for the proposed space with a third party so long as the financial and other terms are not materially more favorable to the tenant than those offered to Tenant. If Tenant elects to lease the Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space, Tenant and Landlord shall enter into a lease amendment (i) adding the Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space to the Premises on the terms specified in Landlord's Notice with a term of no less than five (5) years, and (ii) increasing the term applicable to the New Premises to be co-terminous with the lease of the Seventh Floor Right of First Offer Space. Tenant's right of first offer shall not apply to lease extensions or renewals of existing tenants of the Building.

- Right of First Offer on Sixth Floor. Subject to the existing rights of existing tenants, and so long as an Event of Default has not occurred and is continuing, Tenant shall have a one-time right of first offer for any space that subsequently becomes available on the sixth (6th) floor of the Building (the "Sixth Floor Right of First Offer Space"). Landlord may at any time notify Tenant in writing of the lease terms (square feet, rent, tenant improvements, lease term) that are acceptable to Landlord ("Landlord's Notice") Tenant shall have five (5) business days (the "Response Period") from its receipt of Landlord's Notice, to notify Landlord that Tenant elects to exercise its right of first offer to lease on the same terms as proposed by Landlord, provided election of the right of first offer shall result in Tenant leasing the entirety of the Sixth Floor Right of First Offer Space for no less than five (5) years notwithstanding any lesser term in the offer. If Tenant elects not to proceed with the lease of the Sixth Floor Right of First Offer Space or does not otherwise timely exercise its rights within the Response Period, Landlord may enter into a lease for the proposed space with a third party so long as the financial and other terms are not materially more favorable to the tenant than those offered to Tenant. If Tenant elects to lease the Sixth Floor Right of First Offer Space, Tenant and Landlord shall enter into a lease amendment, adding the entirety of the Sixth Floor Right of First Offer Space on the terms specified in Landlord's Notice for a period of no less than five (5) years. Tenant's right of first offer shall not apply to lease extensions or renewals of existing tenants of the Building. If not timely elected after Tenant's first receipt of Landlord's Notice, the Tenant's right of first offer to lease the Sixth Floor Right of First Offer shall expire.
- (c) Right of First Offer on Tenth Floor. Subject to the existing rights of existing tenants, and so long as an Event of Default has not occurred and is continuing, Tenant shall have a one-time right of first offer for any space that subsequently becomes available on the tenth (10<sup>th</sup>) floor of the Building (the "Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space"). Landlord may at any time notify Tenant in writing of the lease terms (square feet, rent, tenant improvements, lease term) that are acceptable to Landlord ("Landlord's

Notice") Tenant shall have five (5) business days (the "Response Period") from its receipt of Landlord's Notice, to notify Landlord that Tenant elects to exercise its right of first offer to lease on the same terms as proposed by Landlord. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence, if Tenant exercises its right of first offer, (i) Tenant shall lease the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space for no less than five (5) years notwithstanding any lesser term in the offer, and (ii) the term applicable to Tenant's then existing space on the tenth floor shall be increased to be co-terminous with the lease of the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space. If Tenant elects not to proceed with the lease of the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space or does not otherwise timely exercise its rights within the Response Period, Landlord may enter into a lease for the proposed space with a third party so long as the financial and other terms are not materially more favorable to the tenant than those offered to Tenant. If Tenant elects to lease the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space, Tenant and Landlord shall enter into a lease amendment (i) adding the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space to the Premises on the terms specified in Landlord's Notice for a period of no less than five (5) years, and (ii) increasing the term applicable to Tenant's then existing space on the tenth floor to be co-terminous with the lease of the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer Space. Tenant's right of first offer shall not apply to lease extensions or renewal of existing tenants of the Building. If not timely elected after Tenant's first receipt of Landlord's Notice, the Tenant's right of first offer to lease the Tenth Floor Right of First Offer shall expire.

### Extension Option.

Tenant shall have the right to extend the Term of the Lease with respect to the Premises (the "Extension Option"), for one (1) five-year period (the "Extension Term") if Tenant (i) gives Landlord written notice of such election (the "Option Notice") not earlier than twelve (12) months, and not later than nine (9) months, before the expiration of the Term of this Lease; (ii) is not in default under any provision of this Lease on the date of giving the Option Notice; and (iii) is not in default of any provision of this Lease on the date of the expiration of the original or then current Term of this Lease. The foregoing conditions are for the sole benefit of Landlord, and Landlord, alone, shall have the right in its sole and absolute discretion to insist on strict observance with the foregoing conditions or to waive any of the foregoing conditions. All of the terms and conditions of the Lease shall apply during the Extension Term (other than the further right to extend the Term, and any obligation to construct Tenant Improvements provided in this Lease, which shall be inapplicable). The Base Rent for the Extension Term shall equal one hundred percent (100%) of the fair market rental value of the Premises as of the Expiration Date for the occupancy of the Premises for the permitted use under this Lease ("Market Rent"), but in no event less than the then current Base Rent being paid under this Lease. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event Tenant has elected to lease a right of first offer space listed in Section 3 above and the term applicable to any such space would extend beyond the Extension Term, the term applicable to such right of first offer space shall apply to such right of first offer space regardless of the earlier termination of the Extension Term.

The determination of Market Rent shall be made as follows: Within thirty (30) days after receipt of Tenant's Option Notice, Landlord shall advise Tenant of the applicable Base Rent for the Premises for the Extension Term (which shall equal Landlord's determination of Market Rent, but in no event be less than the then current Base Rent). Market Rent shall also reflect

Landlord's determination of the then prevailing rent structure for comparable office leases, so that if, for example, at the time Market Rent is being determined the prevailing rent structure for comparable space and for comparable lease terms includes periodic rent adjustments, Market Rent shall reflect such rent structure. Tenant, within fifteen (15) days after the date on which Landlord advises Tenant of the applicable Base Rent rate, shall either (i) give Landlord final binding written notice ("Binding Notice") of Tenant's exercise of the Extension Option, or (ii) if Tenant disagrees with Landlord's determination, provide Landlord with written notice of rejection (the "Rejection Notice"). If Tenant fails to provide Landlord with either a Binding Notice or Rejection Notice within such fifteen (15) day period, Tenant's Extension Option shall be null and void and of no further force and effect. If Tenant provides Landlord with a Binding Notice, Landlord and Tenant shall enter into an amendment to the Lease confirming the terms of the Base Rent as determined by Landlord. If Tenant provides Landlord with a Rejection Notice, Landlord and Tenant shall work together in good faith to agree upon the Market Rent for the Premises during the Extension Term. Upon agreement, Tenant shall provide Landlord with a Binding Notice and Landlord and Tenant shall enter into an amendment to the Lease in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Landlord and Tenant are unable to agree upon Market Rent for the Premises within thirty (30) days after the date on which Tenant provides Landlord with a Rejection Notice, Tenant's Extension Option and Option Notice shall be null and void and of no force and effect.

Tenant Improvements. Landlord shall construct and install improvements to the New Premises (the "Tenant Improvements") using Tenant's selected licensed contractor, pursuant to the terms and conditions of Exhibit D to the Lease using "Building Standard" quantities, specifications and materials as determined by Landlord. In connection with the construction of the Tenant Improvements in the New Premises, and notwithstanding any tenant improvement allowance stated in the Lease, Landlord shall provide a one-time Tenant Improvement Allowance of up to One Hundred One Thousand Eighty-Eight and No/100 Dollars (\$101,088.00), which is equal to Twenty Four and No/100 Dollars (\$24.00) per useable square foot of the New Premises. The Tenant Improvement Allowance shall include the cost of any architectural, engineering, or construction management costs beyond the initial "test fit" space plan, and all permits. All costs associated with the Tenant Improvements above the Tenant Improvement Allowance shall be paid in full by Tenant prior to commencement of construction of the Tenant Improvements. Notwithstanding any provision in this Lease or any exhibit to the contrary, in no event shall more than Twenty-One Thousand Sixty and No/100 Dollars (\$21,060.00) of the Tenant Improvement Allowance be used by Tenant to purchase, construct, affix, or install Tenant signage, personal property, trade fixtures, furniture, data cabling, wiring or equipment for, in, on or to the New Premises, it being understood that the remainder of the Tenant Improvement Allowance shall only be applicable to improvements that will remain with the New Premises following the expiration or termination of this Lease

### 6. Basic Rent.

(a) Commencing on the Commencement Date, Basic Rent (as defined in Section 5(a) of the Lease) for the New Premises shall be as follows:

Period	Annual Rent Rate	Monthly Rent	Annual Rent
January 1, 2018 through April 30, 2018	\$21.85	\$8,745.46	\$104.945.55
May 1, 2018 through April 30, 2019	\$22.29	\$8,920.37	\$107,044.46
May 1, 2019 through April 30, 2020	\$22.73	\$9,098.78	\$109,185.35
May 1, 2020 through April 30, 2021	\$23.19	\$9,280.75	\$111,369.06
May 1, 2021 through April 30, 2022	\$23.65	\$9,466.37	\$113,596.44
May 1, 2022 through November 30, 2022	\$24.12	\$9,655.70	\$115,863.37

- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of this Paragraph 6, and subject to the terms of this Paragraph, Landlord waives the payment by Tenant of Basic Rent with respect to the New Premises only for the period from the Commencement Date through the first three (3) months following the Commencement Date (the "Rent Waiver Period"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an event of default shall at any time be declared under the Lease because of a monetary default by Tenant, then (i) the foregoing rent waiver shall be deemed revoked, prospectively, as to any period remaining in the Rent Waiver Period, (ii) any and all Basic Rent, payment of which has been waived, shall be deemed reinstated and shall become immediately due and payable upon demand by Landlord, and without impairing any other rights and remedies of Landlord resulting from said event of default, and (iii) notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Basic Lease Information, the Basic Rent payable by Tenant during the Rent Waiver Period shall be deemed to be Eight Thousand Seven Hundred Forty-Five and 46/100 Dollars (\$8,745.46) per month.
- (c) If the Commencement Date should occur on a day other than the first day of a calendar month, or if the Expiration Date should occur on a day other than the last day of a calendar month, then the Basic Rent for such fractional month shall be prorated upon a daily basis based upon a thirty (30) day month.
- (d) At Tenant's election, which election must be made prior to the Rent Waiver Period, Tenant may elect to apply the rent abated during the Rent Waiver Period to the Tenant Improvement Allowance. In such event, the abatement of Basic Rent set forth in subsection (b) above shall be void and Tenant shall commence payment of Rent commencing on the Commencement Date.
- 7. <u>Base Year</u>. The Lease is amended to provide that, as of the Commencement Date, the Base Year with respect to the New Premises is 2018. Nothing herein shall relieve Tenant of any pass-through expenses due for the year 2017.
- 8. <u>Parking</u>. Effective upon the commencement of the Extension Term, the Basic Lease Summary of the Lease shall be amended such that Tenant shall have the non-exclusive use

of one hundred fifty-four (154) parking spaces in the Parking Facilities seventy-seven (77) of which shall be in the parking lot under the Building (the "257 Parking Garage") and seventy-seven (77) of which shall be in the parking garage North of the Building (the "151 Parking Garage"). Thirteen (13) of the one hundred fifty-four (154) parking spaces shall be reserved in the 257 Parking Garage and the remainder of the parking spaces in the Parking Facilities shall be on a non-reserved basis. The cost of the parking set forth herein shall be as follows: an initial rate of Eighty-Five Dollars (\$85.00) per unreserved stall per month in the 257 Parking Garage, an initial rate of Eighty Dollars (\$80.00) per stall per month in the 151 Parking Garage, and an initial rate of Ninety-Five Dollars (\$95.00) per reserved stall, all subject to annual escalations based on market rates (collectively, the "Parking Charges"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, from the Commencement Date through the current Expiration Date of November 30, 2022, the Parking Charges with respect to unreserved stalls shall not escalate more than three percent (3%) per annum over the then current Parking Charges.

9. Notice Address. Landlord's address for notices shall be as follows:

257 East Salt Lake, LLC c/o Nearon Enterprises 101 Ygnacio Valley Road Suite 450 Walnut Creek, CA 94596 Attention: President and CFO

With a copy to:

CBRE, Inc. 257 East 200 South, Suite 125 Salt Lake City, Utah 84111 Attn: Property Manager

- 10. <u>Continuing Effect</u>. Unless specifically amended herein, the terms of the Lease shall remain in full force and effect.
- 11. <u>PCI Compliance</u>. Landlord represents that during the ordinary course of providing services to the Tenant, provided Tenant is not in default under the Lease and is operating its business with the Premises, neither Landlord nor any of Landlord's employees, agents, assigns or subcontractors will access, tamper with, or remove any equipment, intellectual property, or data that the Tenant has on the Premises.
- 12. <u>Brokerage</u>. The leasing commission relating to this Amendment shall be paid to Nadia Letey of CBRE, Inc., as representative of Tenant and Eric Smith and Laurie Adair of CBRE, Inc., as representative of Landlord per separate agreement. The parties represent and warrant that they have not dealt with any other broker concerning this Amendment, and agree to indemnify each other for any claim by any other person for a commission relating to this Amendment

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Fourth Amendment as of the date first written above.

### LANDLORD

257 EAST SALT LAKE LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

By Salt Lake City Portfolio, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its managing member

By Nearon Mission Pointe Holdings II, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its sole member

By Nearon Enterprises, a California corporation as managing number

Name: Tony Perino

Its: President

**TENANT** 

PGX HOLDINGS, INC., a Delayare gorporation

By: // //

Name

Its:

LEGAL APPROVED

DATE: 9/0/2017

# EXHIBIT A

Depiction of New Premises

[see attached

	20			
		7		

# SECOND AMENDMENT TO LEASE

THIS SECOND AMENDMENT TO LEASE (hereinafter "Amendment") is made and entered into as of the \_\_\_\_ day of January, 2022, by and between 257 East Salt Lake, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord") and PGX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant").

### Recitals

- A. Landlord and Tenant entered into an Office Lease Agreement dated October 17, 2014 as amended by that certain First Amendment to Lease dated September 13, 2017 (the "Lease") for approximately 52,483 rentable square feet designated as Suites 1200, 1000, 900 and 725 in the building located at 257 East 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah (the "Building").
  - B. Landlord and Tenant desire to extend the Term of the Lease.
  - C. Tenant desires to surrender Suite 725 to Landlord.
- D. Landlord and Tenant further desire to further amend the terms of the Lease as set forth in this Amendment.
- D. All capitalized terms in this Amendment, unless otherwise defined, shall have the same meaning as set forth in the Lease.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing, and of the mutual promises, covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Surrender of Premises</u>. Commencing on February 1, 2022 (the "Commencement Date"), Tenant shall surrender Suite 725 (the "Surrendered Premises"). By February 1, 2022, the Surrendered Premises shall be left in its as-is conditiion. After the surrender of the Surrendered Premises, the Premises shall constitute 48,520 rentable square feet and 41,430 useable square feet (the "Premises").
- 2. <u>Sublease</u>. Tenant shall remit any rental and parking fee payments made by its subtenant, Sentinel Security Life Insurance Company ("Sentinel"), pursuant to that certain Sublease Agreement by and between Sentinel and Tenant received from and after February 1, 2022 to Landlord.
- 3. <u>Term.</u> The Term of the Lease shall be extended from the Commencement Date to March 31, 2030 (the "Expiration Date").
- 4. <u>Expiration of Rights of First Offer</u>. Tenant shall have no further rights of first offer, rights of first refusal or options with respect to any premises within the Building.
  - Extension Option.

Tenant shall have the right to extend the Term of the Lease with respect to one or all suites comprising the Premises (the "Extension Option"), for one (1) five-year period (the "Extension Term") if Tenant (i) gives Landlord written notice of such election (the "Option Notice") not earlier than twelve (12) months, and not later than nine (9) months, before the expiration of the Term; (ii) is not in default under any provision of the Lease on the date of giving the Option Notice; and (iii) is not in default of any provision of the Lease on the date of the expiration of the original or then current Term of the Lease. The foregoing conditions are for the sole benefit of Landlord, and Landlord, alone, shall have the right in its sole and absolute discretion to insist on strict observance with the foregoing conditions or to waive any of the foregoing conditions. All of the terms and conditions of the Lease shall apply during the Extension Term (other than the further right to extend the Term, and any obligation to construct Tenant Improvements provided in the Lease, which shall be inapplicable). The Base Rent for the Extension Term shall equal one hundred percent (100%) of the fair market rental value of the Premises as of the Expiration Date for the occupancy of the Premises, expressed as an annual rent per square foot of Rentable Area, which Landlord would have received from leasing the Premises to an unaffiliated person which is not then a tenant in the Project, assuming that such space were to be delivered in "as-is" condition, and taking into account the rental which such other tenant would most likely have paid for such premises, including market escalations, allowances for improvements, and rent concessions ("Market Rent"), but in no event less than the then current Base Rent being paid under the Lease.

The determination of Market Rent shall be made as follows: Within thirty (30) days after receipt of Tenant's Option Notice, Landlord shall advise Tenant of the applicable Base Rent for the Premises for the Extension Term (which shall equal Landlord's determination of Market Rent, but in no event be less than the then current Base Rent). Market Rent shall also reflect Landlord's determination of the then prevailing rent structure for comparable office leases, so that if, for example, at the time Market Rent is being determined the prevailing rent structure for comparable space and for comparable lease terms includes periodic rent adjustments, Market Rent shall reflect such rent structure. Tenant, within fifteen (15) days after the date on which Landlord advises Tenant of the applicable Base Rent rate, shall either (i) give Landlord final binding written notice ("Binding Notice") of Tenant's exercise of the Extension Option, or (ii) if Tenant disagrees with Landlord's determination, provide Landlord with written notice of rejection (the "Rejection Notice"). If Tenant fails to provide Landlord with either a Binding Notice or Rejection Notice within such fifteen (15) day period, Tenant's Extension Option shall be null and void and of no further force and effect. If Tenant provides Landlord with a Binding Notice, Landlord and Tenant shall enter into an amendment to the Lease confirming the terms of the Base Rent as determined by Landlord. If Tenant provides Landlord with a Rejection Notice, Landlord and Tenant shall work together in good faith to agree upon the Market Rent for the Premises during the Extension Term. Upon agreement, Tenant shall provide Landlord with a Binding Notice and Landlord and Tenant shall enter into an amendment to the Lease in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Landlord and Tenant are unable to agree upon Market Rent for the Premises within thirty (30) days after the date on which Tenant provides Landlord with a Rejection Notice, Tenant's Extension Option and Option Notice shall be null and void and of no force and effect.

In the event Tenant elects the Extension Option with respect to less than both Suites 1200 and 1000, Tenant's crown signage rights shall terminate and Tenant shall, at its cost, remove the existing crown signage from the Building within ninety (90) day of written notice from Landlord.

Further, in the event Tenant subleases more than one (1) floor of the Premises at any given time or assigns the Lease to an unaffiliated third party, Tenant's crown signage rights shall terminate and Tenant shall, at its cost, remove the existing crown signage from the Building within ninety (90) days of written notice from Landlord.

### Tenant Improvements.

- a. Tenant shall construct and install certain improvements to the Premises (the "Tenant Improvements") using Tenant's selected licensed contractor, pursuant to the terms and conditions of Exhibit D to the Lease using "Building Standard" quantities, specifications and materials as determined by Landlord.
- b. Prior to commencement of construction, Tenant shall deliver to Landlord for Landlord's approval working drawings consisting of a floor plan, reflected ceiling plan, interior elevations, electrical plan, door schedule and finish schedule for the Premises (the "Working Drawings"), which Working Drawings shall be consistent with Landlord's building standards, as provided by Landlord. Landlord shall approve or disapprove the Working Drawings within ten (10) business days after delivery of the Working Drawings to Landlord, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If Landlord disapproves the Working Drawings, Landlord shall return the Working Drawings to Tenant with Landlord's specific requested changes noted thereon. Tenant shall promptly revise and resubmit the Working Drawings to Landlord and Landlord shall approve such revised Working Drawings within five (5) business days after receipt. The Working Drawings as finally approved by Tenant are referred to as the "Final Plans."
- c. Tenant shall enter into a construction contract with the General Contractor for the construction, installation, and completion of the Tenant Improvements in accordance with the Final Plans. The General Contractor selected by Tenant shall be subject to Landlord's approval, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.
- d. Tenant shall be responsible for the construction of the Tenant Improvements. Tenant shall be responsible for obtaining all permits and approvals required to construct the Tenant Improvements and for constructing the Tenant Improvements as described on and substantially in accordance with the Tenant Improvement Plans and the Work Schedule (the "Approvals"). Tenant will arrange for all labor, materials, equipment, machinery, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for the proper execution and timely completion of the construction of all Tenant Improvements. Tenant, including the General Contractor and all subcontractors, shall not begin construction until after the Approvals are obtained.
- e. In connection with any entry onto the Premises prior to the completion of the Tenant Improvements, Tenant shall maintain (or cause its contractors to maintain) "Builder's All Risk" insurance in amounts not less than \$2,000,000 per incident and \$5,000,000 in the aggregate covering the construction of the Tenant

Improvements, with insurance companies licensed or authorized to do business in Utah with a rating of at least "A-: X" or better as set forth in the most current issue of Best's Insurance Reports or otherwise acceptable to Landlord in Landlord's reasonable discretion, and Tenant shall (or shall cause its contractor to) protect, defend, indemnify and hold harmless Landlord and its affiliates against and from any and all claims, demands, actions, losses, damages, orders, judgments, and any and all costs and expenses (including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and costs of litigation), resulting from Tenant's, its agents and contractor's, entry onto the Premises (except to the extent arising from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord or Landlord's agents, employees, or contractors).

- f. In connection with the construction of the Tenant Improvements, Landlord shall provide a one-time Tenant Improvement Allowance of up to One Million One Hundred Thirty-Nine Thousand Three Hundred Twenty-Five and No/100 Dollars (\$1,139,325.00), which is equal to Twenty-Seven and 50/100 Dollars (\$27.50) per useable square foot of the Premises. The Tenant Improvement Allowance shall include the cost of any architectural, engineering, or construction management costs beyond the initial "test fit" space plan, and all permits and shall be deducted by a 1% construction management fee payable to Landlord. All costs associated with the Tenant Improvements above the Tenant Improvement Allowance shall be paid in full by Tenant prior to commencement of construction of the Tenant Improvements. Notwithstanding any provision in this Lease or any exhibit to the contrary, in no event shall more than Two Hundred Seven Thousand One Hundred Fifty and No/100 Dollars (\$207,150.00) of the Tenant Improvement Allowance be used by Tenant to purchase, construct, affix, or install Tenant signage, personal property, trade fixtures, furniture, data cabling, wiring or equipment for, in, on or to the Premises, it being understood that the remainder of the Tenant Improvement Allowance shall only be applicable to improvements that will remain with the Premises following the expiration or termination of this Lease. Improvement Allowance (except all deductions therefrom) shall be paid by Landlord to Tenant on a work in progress basis, less a 5% retainage. Tenant shall provide Landlord a monthly statement reflecting the portion of the costs incurred and work performed for the period immediately preceding such monthly statement (a "Draw Request") together with invoices evidencing the costs incurred by Tenant for the Tenant Improvements and notarized or electronically executed lien waivers from each contractor to whom such disbursement is payable (which may be conditioned on payment). The final draw of the Tenant Improvement Allowance, which may include a 5% retainage, shall be paid within thirty (30) days after (i) the following conditions have been satisfied, and (ii) Landlord has received notice of such fact:
  - All of Tenant's Work has been fully completed and finally inspected by applicable governmental authority, and a permanent Certificate of Occupancy has been issued; and
  - Receipted (i.e., paid) invoices indicating the total actual costs of the Tenant Improvements, and all final and unconditional lien waivers from suppliers,

laborers, materialmen, contractors and subcontractors have been obtained and provided to Landlord.

Any portion of Tenant Improvement Allowance not requested by December 1, 2023 shall be forfeited by Tenant.

# 7. Basic Rent.

(a) Basic Rent (as defined in Section 5(a) of the Lease) for the Premises for each particular suite of the Premises shall be as follows:

Suite 1200 – 20,796

Lease Period			Monthly Basic Rent
2/1/2022	-	04/30/22	\$44,076.12
5/1/2022	ĝ	11/30/22	\$44,957.64
12/01/22	-	11/30/23	\$47,657.50
12/01/23	÷	11/30/24	\$48,729.79
12/01/24	-	11/30/25	\$49,826.21
12/01/25	-	11/30/26	\$50,947.30
12/01/26	-	11/30/27	\$52,093.62
12/01/27		11/30/28	\$53,265.72
12/01/28		11/30/29	\$54,464.20
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$55,689.65

Suite 1000 - 6,928

Lease Period		Mallin
2/1/22 -	04/20/00	Monthly Basic Rent
	04/30/22	\$13,480.16
5/1/22 -	11/30/22	\$13,749.76
12/01/22 -	11/30/23	\$15,299.33
12/01/23 -	11/30/24	\$15,643.57
12/01/24 -	11/30/25	\$15,995.55
12/01/25 -	11/30/26	\$16,355.45
12/01/26 -	11/30/27	\$16,723.45
12/01/27 -	11/30/28	\$17,099.72
12/01/28 -	11/30/29	\$17,484.47
12/01/29 -	03/31/30	\$17,877.87

Suite 900 – 20,796

Lease Period			
			Monthly Basic Rent
2/1/22	-	04/30/22	\$40,243.41
5/1/22	-	11/30/22	\$41,048.28
12/01/22	-	11/30/23	\$45,058.00
12/01/23	5	11/30/24	\$46,071.81
12/01/24	-	11/30/25	\$47,108.42
12/01/25		11/30/26	\$48,168.36
12/01/26	-	11/30/27	\$49,252.15
12/01/27	-	11/30/28	\$50,360.32
12/01/28		11/30/29	\$51,493.43
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$52,652.03

Total Premises – 48,520

Lease Period			
			Monthly Basic Rent
1/1/22	-	4/30/22	\$97,799.69
5/1/22	<u> </u>	11/30/22	\$99,755.68
12/01/22	-	11/30/23	\$108,014.83
12/01/23		11/30/24	\$110,445.17
12/01/24	<u> </u>	11/30/25	\$112,930.18
12/01/25	-	11/30/26	\$115,471.11
12/01/26	-	11/30/27	\$118,069.21
12/01/27	-	11/30/28	\$120,725.77
12/01/28	-	11/30/29	\$123,442.10
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$126,219.55

(b) Notwithstanding the provisions of this Paragraph 6, and subject to the terms of this Paragraph, Landlord waives the payment by Tenant of Basic Rent for months December 2022 and January through March, 2023 (the "Rent Waiver Period"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an event of default shall at any time be declared under the Lease because of a monetary default by Tenant, then (i) the foregoing rent waiver shall be deemed revoked, prospectively, as to any period remaining in the Rent Waiver Period, (ii) any and all Basic Rent, payment of which has been waived, shall be deemed reinstated and shall become immediately due and payable upon demand by Landlord, and without impairing any other rights and remedies of Landlord resulting from said event of default, and (iii) notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Basic Lease Information, the Basic Rent payable by Tenant during the Rent Waiver Period shall be deemed to be One Hundred Eight Thousand and Fourteen and 83/00 Dollars (\$108,014.83) per month.

- 8. <u>Base Year</u>. As of December 1, 2022, the Lease is amended to provide that the Base Year with respect to the Premises shall be 2023. Nothing herein shall relieve Tenant of any pass-through expenses due for the year 2021 and 2022. As of the Commencement Date, Tenant's Proportionate Share shall be 18.75%.
- 9. Parking. Effective upon the commencement of the Extension Term, the Basic Lease Summary of the Lease shall be amended such that Tenant shall have the non-exclusive use of one hundred forty-four (144) parking spaces in the Parking Facilities, seventy-two (72) of which shall be in the 257 Parking Garage and the remaining seventy-two (72) of which shall be in the 151 Parking Garage. Twelve (12) of the parking spaces shall be reserved in the 257 Parking Garage and the remainder of the parking spaces in the Parking Facilities shall be on a non-reserved basis. Commencing January 1, 2022, the cost of the parking set forth herein shall be as follows: (i) an initial rate of \$92.89 per unreserved stall per month in the 257 Parking Garage; (ii) \$87.42 per stall per month in the 151 Parking Garage; (iii) \$103.81 per reserved stall per month in the 257 Garage (collectively, the "Parking Charges"). The Parking Charges may be adjusted annually to market rates, but shall in no event increase by more than 3% per annum.
- 10. Financial Statements. Simultaneously with its execution of this Amendment and a non-disclosure agreement in a form reasonably acceptable to Landlord and Tenant, Tenant shall supply Landlord with its current financial statements. From time to time during the Term, but no more than once per year (2022 excluded), and within ten (10) calendar days of Landlord's request therefor, Tenant shall provide Landlord with Tenant's current financial statements, and such other information discussing the financial worth of Tenant reasonably requested by Landlord, which statements and information Landlord shall use solely for purposes of the Lease and in connection with the ownership, management, financing and disposition of the Building. Tenant hereby represents, warrants and certifies to Landlord that all financial statements delivered to Landlord by Tenant or such guarantor: (a) are true and correct in all material respects at the time delivered to Landlord, (b) are prepared in accordance with a recognized standard of accounting consistently applied that fairly presents the financial condition and results of the operations of Tenant, as applicable, and (c) with respect to any financial statements delivered to Landlord prior to the effective date of this Amendment, are true and correct as of the effective date of this Amendment.
  - 11. <u>Notice Address</u>. Landlord's address for notices shall be as follows:

257 East Salt Lake, LLC c/o Nearon Enterprises 101 Ygnacio Valley Road Suite 450 Walnut Creek, CA 94596 Attention: President and CFO

With a copy to:

Cushman & Wakefield 257 East 200 South, Suite 125 Salt Lake City, Utah 84111 Attn: Property Manager

- 12. <u>Continuing Effect</u>. Unless specifically amended herein, the terms of the Lease shall remain in full force and effect.
- 13. <u>Brokerage</u>. The leasing commission relating to this Amendment shall be paid to Nadia Letey of CBRE, Inc., as representative of Tenant and Eric Smith and Laurie Adair of CBRE, Inc., as representative of Landlord per separate agreement. The parties represent and warrant that they have not dealt with any other broker concerning this Amendment, and agree to indemnify each other for any claim by any other person for a commission relating to this Amendment

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Fourth Amendment as of the date first written above.

### LANDLORD

257 EAST SALT LAKE LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

- By Salt Lake City Portfolio, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its managing member
  - By Nearon Mission Pointe Holdings II, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its sole member

By Nearon Enterprises, a California corporation, as managing member

By luthony Perino
Name: Tony Perino

Its: President

TENANT

PGX HOLDINGS, INC., a Delawars, corporation

By: Collabor Wallace

Name:

Its: CFO

. <b>≫</b> i		

## THIRD AMENDMENT TO LEASE

THIS THIRD AMENDMENT TO LEASE (hereinafter, "Amendment") is made and entered into as of the <u>23</u> day of December, 2022, by and between 257 East Salt Lake, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord") and PGX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant").

### Recitals |

- A. Landlord and Tenant entered into an Office Lease Agreement dated October 17, 2014, as amended by that certain First Amendment to Lease dated September 13, 2017 (the "First Amendment"), and as amended by that certain Second Amendment to Lease dated January 20, 2022 (the "Second Amendment", and together with the First Amendment, the "Lease") for approximately 48,520 rentable square feet designated as Suites 1200, 1000, and 900 in the building located at 257 East 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah (the "Building").
- B. Tenant desires to waive and relinquish its right to receive the Tenant Improvement Allowance and instead apply the Tenant Improvement Allowance to future Basic Rent.
- C. All capitalized terms in this Amendment, unless otherwise defined, shall have the same meaning as set forth in the Lease.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing, and of the mutual promises, covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Tenant Improvement Allowance. Tenant and Landlord agree that the current Tenant Improvement Allowance is One Million One Hundred Thirty-Nine Thousand Three Hundred Twenty-Five and No/100 Dollars (\$1,139,325.00), which is equal to Twenty-Seven and 50/100 Dollars (\$27.50) per useable square foot of the Premises, to be applied to the construction of the Tenant Improvements under the Second Amendment. Tenant hereby forever waives and relinquishes its right to request the Tenant Improvement Allowance under Section 6(f) of the Second Amendment or otherwise. Any Tenant Improvements constructed or the purchase of signage, personal property, trade fixtures, furniture, data cabling, wiring or equipment for, in, on or to the Premises or any other items set forth in the Lease to which the Tenant Improvement Allowance shall apply shall be at the sole cost and expense of Tenant.
- 2. <u>Basic Rent</u>. In exchange for Tenant's waiver of receipt of the Tenant Improvement Allowance, Basic Rent is amended and restated to be as follows:

Suite 1200 – 20,796

Lease Period			Monthly Basic Rent
2/01/22	-	04/30/22	\$44,076.12
5/01/22	-	11/30/22	\$44,957.64
12/01/22	-	3/31/23	\$47,657.50
4/01/23	*	11/30/23	\$43,827.57
12/01/23	-	11/30/24	\$44,426.12
12/01/24	-	11/30/25	\$44,990.21
12/01/25	-	11/30/26	\$45,513.12
12/01/26	-	11/30/27	\$45,987.28
12/01/27	84	11/30/28	\$46,404.07
12/01/28	-	11/30/29	\$46,753.81
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$47,025.59

# Suite 1000 – 6,928

Lease Period			Monthly Basic Rent
2/01/22	-	04/30/22	\$13,480.16
5/01/22	-	11/30/22	\$13,749.76
12/01/22	. =	3/31/23	\$15,299.33
4/01/23	-	11/30/23	\$14,023.42
12/01/23	-	11/30/24	\$14,209.84
12/01/24	π	11/30/25	\$14,384.48
12/01/25	-	11/30/26	\$14,545.10
12/01/26	-	11/30/27	\$14,689.18
12/01/27	-	11/30/28	\$14,813.82
12/01/28	-	11/30/29	\$14,915.82
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$14,991.52

Suite 900 - 20,796

Lease Period			Monthly Basic Rent
2/01/22	-	04/30/22	\$40,243.41
5/01/22	-	11/30/22	\$41,048.28
12/01/22	-	3/31/23	\$45,058.00
4/01/23	-	11/30/23	\$41,228.07
12/01/23	<b>30</b> 7	11/30/24	\$41,768.14
12/01/24	**	11/30/25	\$42,272.42
12/01/25	<b>=</b> 3	11/30/26	\$42,734.18
12/01/26	~	11/30/27	\$43,145.81
12/01/27	-	11/30/28	\$43,498.67
12/01/28	-	11/30/29	\$43,783.04
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$43,987.97

Total Premises – 48,520

Lease Period			Monthly Basic Rent
2/01/22	-	4/30/22	\$97,799.69
5/01/22		11/30/22	\$99,755.68
12/01/22		3/31/23	\$108,014.83
4/01/23	-	11/30/23	\$99,079.06
12/01/23		11/30/24	\$100,404.11
12/01/24		11/30/25	\$101,647.11
12/01/25	-	11/30/26	\$102,792.41
12/01/26	-	11/30/27	\$103,822.26
12/01/27	•	11/30/28	\$104,716.56
12/01/28	24	11/30/29	\$105,452.68
12/01/29	-	03/31/30	\$106,005.07

- 3. <u>Rent Waiver Period</u>. Section 7(b) of the Second Amendment is revised to state that April 2023 is added to the Rent Waiver Period for an additional amount of abated rent equal to Ninety-Nine Thousand Seventy-Nine and 06/100 Dollars (\$99,079.06). Except as set forth above, all provisions of Section 7(b) shall apply to the abated rent.
- 4. <u>Continuing Effect</u>. Unless specifically amended herein, the terms of the Lease shall remain in full force and effect.

### [SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Third Amendment as of the date first written above.

### **LANDLORD**

257 EAST SALT LAKE LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

- By Salt Lake City Portfolio, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its managing member
  - By Nearon Mission Pointe Holdings II, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its sole member

By Nearon Enterprises, a California corporation, as managing member

Name: Anthony Perino

Its: President

**TENANT** 

PGX HOLDINGS, INC., a Delaware comparation

By: \_\_\_(Name: Chad Wallace

Its: CFO

# EXHIBIT B

(Detailed Claim Summaries)

# PGX Holdings, Inc. 257 East Salt Lake LLC

Current Lease						
	Suite	900	1200	1000	Total	
	RSF	20,796	20,796	6,928	48,520	
	S/SF	\$23.79	\$25.29	\$24.29	\$24.50	

From	То	Me	onthly Base R	ent	Monthly Total	Period Total Base Rent
9/1/23	11/30/23	\$41,228	\$43,828	\$14,023	\$99,079	\$297,237
12/1/23	11/30/24	\$41,768	\$44,426	\$14,210	\$100,404	\$1,204,849
12/1/24	11/30/25	\$42,272	\$44,990	\$14,384	\$101,647	\$1,219,765
12/1/25	11/30/26	\$42,734	\$45,513	\$14,545	\$102,792	\$1,233,509
12/1/26	11/30/27	\$43,146	\$45,987	\$14,689	\$103,822	\$1,245,867
12/1/27	11/30/28	\$43,499	\$46,404	\$14,814	\$104,717	\$1,256,599
12/1/28	11/30/29	\$43,783	\$46,754	\$14,916	\$105,453	\$1,265,432
12/1/29	3/31/30	\$43,988	\$47,026	\$14,992	\$106,005	\$424,020
				7	Total Base Rent	\$8,147,279

Monthly Parking	Period Total Parking Charges	Total Amount Due Under Lease
\$13,660	\$40,979	\$338,216
\$13,933	\$167,195	\$1,372,045
\$14,212	\$170,539	\$1,390,305
\$14,496	\$173,950	\$1,407,459
\$14,786	\$177,429	\$1,423,296
\$15,081	\$180,978	\$1,437,576
\$15,383	\$184,597	\$1,450,029
\$15,691	\$62,763	\$486,783
Total	\$1,158,432	\$9,305,711

### **Amendment for Reduction of Premises**

 Suite
 1200
 1000
 Total

 RSF
 20,796
 6,928
 27,724

 \$/SF
 \$25.29
 \$20.00
 \$23.97

 Esc.
 n/a
 2.50%

	From	То	Monthly 1	Base Rent	Monthly Total	Free Rent	Period Total Base Rent
	9/1/23	11/30/23	\$43,828	\$11,547	\$55,374	(\$87,655)	\$78,468
	12/1/23	11/30/24	\$44,426	\$11,547	\$55,973	(\$44,426)	\$627,247
	12/1/24	11/30/25	\$44,990	\$12,701	\$57,692		\$692,299
d	12/1/25	11/30/26	\$45,513	\$13,856	\$59,369		\$712,429
1	12/1/26	11/30/27	\$45,987	\$15,011	\$60,998		\$731,975
	12/1/27	11/30/28	\$46,404	\$15,386	\$61,790		\$741,480
ı	12/1/28	11/30/29	\$46,754	\$15,771	\$62,524		\$750,293
	Total				Т	otal Base Rent	\$4,334,191

	Monthly	Period Total Parking Charges	Total Amount Due Under Amendment	
I	\$7,600	\$22,801	\$101,268	
I	\$7,752	\$93,027	\$720,274	
I	\$7,907	\$94,888	\$787,186	
I	\$8,065	\$96,785	\$809,215	
I	\$8,227	\$98,721	\$830,696	
١	\$8,391	\$100,695	\$842,176	
l	\$8,559	\$102,709	\$853,002	
	Total	\$609,627	\$4,943,818	

### **Total Lost Profit Amount**

Lost Base Rent Amount (\$3,813,088)

Lost Parking Charges	Total Lost Profit Amount
(\$548,805)	(\$4,361,893)